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U.S. INTELLIGENCE AGENCIES AND ACTIVITIES

Part 1: Intelligence Costs and Fiscal Procedures

THURSDAY, JULY 31, 1875

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLecT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee mét, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 2118,
Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Otis G. Pike [chair-
man], presiding.

Present : Representatives Pike. Giaimo. Stanton. Dellums, Murphy,
i—\spin, Milford, Hayes, Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and
Lasten. :

Also present : A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner, gen-
eral counsel; John L. Boos, counsel ; James B. F. Oliphant, counsel;
Richard S. Vermeire, counsel; Jeffrey R. Whieldon, counsel: Roger
Carroll, investigator; Charles Mattox, investigator; and Jacqueline
Hess, investigator.

Chairman Pixe. The committee will come to order.

After some slight delay the House Select Committee on Intelligence
today opens its hearings.

Our instructions from the House of Representatives are broad and
they are clear, We are to investigate the intelligence gathering activi-
ties of the U.S. Government. We are to complete our investigation by
January 31 and by that date report to the House our conclusions and
recommendations.

It is a huge order and the only way we can get there is by starting.
We start by looking at the cost. It is not easy. The Constitution of the
United States, article I, section 9, says, “No money shall be drawn
from the Treasury but in consequence of appropriations made by law
and a regular statement and account of the receipts and expenditures
of all puilic money shall be published from time to time.”

It does not say “some public money.” It says “all public money.” It
would seem to me that a reasonable place to look for such a statement
and account of the receipts and expenditures of the intelligence-gather-
ing communities would be the four books provided to Congress and
the American people entitled “The Budget of the United States Gov-
ernment.” Here are the books.

I have looked hard. but the results are spotty. We have, according
to the budget, an FBI, but I can find no CIA, no NSA, no DIA. There
is a line item on page 73 of this book under the Department of Defense
for $7.3 billion for intelligence and communications. But I don’t know
what that means.

(1)
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I get the uneasy feeling I am not supposed to know what it means.
We shall find out? & bP

As we learn what the costs are, we will look at the benefits achieved
as well as the risks created by gaining this intelligence.

What benefits have we the right to expect? Abroad we should have
a good idea of what other nations, especially large nations, are doing
In_weapons research and development. We should be aware of the
political and economic climate throughout the nations of the world.

At home we should be able to learn how organized crime is oper-
ating. who is getting rich on drugs and how we can combat them. The
risks are equally of concern. '

No intelligence gathered by the Pueblo was worth the loss of the
Pueblo and the eapture of her crew. The risks involved in a collision
between an American intelligence gathering submarine and a Russian
submarine are incalculable, At home, while we wish to know all about
how organized crime operates. we do not want the risks of having our
phones tapped. our homes burglarized, or our persons made insecure.

We must draw reasonable lines between security and freedom. he-
tween “need to know™ and “right to know.” When any investigation
begins we do not know where it will take us.

While the budget seemed a reasonable place to start, we will pursue
our investigation where it seems most useful to go.

We will try to travel a difticult road bounded by indifference on the

l'i%ht hand and paranoia on the left. )
e will fry not to travel well-traveled paths and we will pursue

facts rather than headlines.

We are dealing with issnes fundamental to all Americans and to
America. We are dealing with national security and national honor.
We are dealing with individual security and with personal freedom.

Let us never forget that this investigation and the debate which
preceded it could not have taken place in most nations on this globe
so we should undertake it in pride and not embarrassment. Hopefully,
we will so conduct ourselves that we may be a credit to the image of
America as a nation among the nations of the world, that the way
American Government operates and the way American citizens live
will, when we are finished. be envied by those who do not and cannot
share them. '

Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Thank yvou, Mr. Chairman.

I want to commend you. Mr. Chairman, on your statement and also
on your initiative in getting the proceedings of our Select Committee
on Intelligence moving. I am confident that you are going to have good
support from this side of the committee and I am in full support of the
approach which you are recommending insofar as our hearings are
concerned.

I am convinced myself that this Nation needs a strong intelligence
community and that we want to do everything we can as Members of
the Congress and as members of this committee to help assure that we
get the best quality, the best coordination, the most efficiency, and the
most for our money insofar as the various intelligence activities are
concerned.

Insofar as this committee is concerned, I am hopeful that we can
operate in a bipartisan and objective way.
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I am pleased that we have decided to be supported by a professional
staff and not a partisan staff.

In the course of our investigations, it is clear to me that there will
be no need to duplicate what either the Rockefeller Commission has
performed or what the Church committee is doing, but that in the
approach that we are taking we are not going to be guilty of duplicat-
ing the efforts of others, but taking a stand which, it seems to me, can
contribute toward improving the intelligence community and perform-
ing a major service for the people of the Nation.

The subject of accountagility is one which strikes me as sounding
a keynote in our investigation here—to determine who the decision-
makers are and who assumes the responsibility for the expenditures
that are made and the projects which are undertaken.

The word “coordination” is involved in the mandate which we re-
ceived so that we will be inquiring into the manner in which there is
coordination or there is lack of cooperation in the various intelligence
agencies.

In the end, it seems to me that we have a major function to perform
in making substantiai constructive recommendations to the end that
we can have a more efficient and a better intelligence community and
that we can have that service performed in a way which receives public
support and public confidence because the public will be aware of thé
fact that there is some oversight, there is some responsibility, there is
some accountability, not only in the executive branch, but in the legis-
lative branch, in the Congress itself. I am confident that to that end
we can perform well in the course of our hearings and our inquiry.

‘Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pixe. Thank you, Mr. McClory. :

If there are no further statements that any Member wishes to make,
we will start our hearings on the budget with Hon. Elmer B. Staats,
Comptroller General of the United States of America.

Mr. Staats has a very long and distinguished career in the budgetary
area of our Government.

He has been with the Office of Management and Budget. Hé has been
the Comptroller General, I don’t know how many years. Mr. Staats, I
have listened to you with interest and appreciation a great many times.
We are delighted to have you here today.

I would ask at this point that the moving cameramen sort of

disappear.
Pl%ase proceed.

STATEMENT OF ELMER B. STAATS, COMPTROLLER GENERAL OF THE
UNITED STATES, ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT F. KELLER, DEPUTY
COMPTROLLER GENERAL, MARTIN J. FITZERALD, LEGISLATIVE
ATTORNEY, GAO, AND FRED SHAFER, DIRECTOR, LOGISTICS AND
COMMUNICATIONS DIVISION, GAO

Mr. StaaTs. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
We are pleased to accept your invitation to discuss the relationship
of the General Accounting Office and executive branch agencies com-
osing the so-called intelligence community. The agencies generally
included under this umbrella term are: The Central Intelligence
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Agency; the Defense Intelligence Agency; the National Security
Agency; the intelligence components of the Army, Navy and Air
Force; the Federal Bureau of Investigation; the ﬁepartm_el}t of the
Treasury; the Energy Research_and Development Administration
(formerly the Atomic Energy Commission) and the Bureau of Intelli-
gence and Research in the Department of State. . _
The intelligence community is also usually defined to include, in
addition, entities whose functions are to review and evaluate the prod-
uct of the intelligence agencies, to advise the President, and to pre-
scribe policies governing activities of the intelligence agencies. These
other units include: The National Security Council; the Intelligence
Resources Advisory Committee; the U.S. Intelligence Board; and the
Foreign Intelligence Advisory Board. _
Our experience in reviewing intelligence activities has been quite
limited and, to a large extent, has arisen fromn matters not directly
related to intelligence collection, analysis or dissemination but having
instead to do with such matters as a comparative analysis of Soviet
and United States research and development efforts, defense procure-
ment, international narcotics control, foreign language training pro-
grams. and certain matters in international trade and economics. The
other main source of experience in this area is a series of recent reviews

‘we have conducted in response to congressional requests.

In general, we have not pressed for reviews of intelligence operations
on our own initiative for the simple reason that our legal authority
is quite limited and the problems of access to information have been
such as to cause us to conclude that efforts to review these activities
would have little practical result. ~ .

GAOQ’s basic audit authority is contained in the Budget and Account-
ing Act of 1921, the Accounting and Auditing Act of 1950, the Legisla-
tive Reorganization Act of 1970, and the Congressional Budget and
Impoundment Control Act of 1974. As an independent, nonpolitical
agency in the legislative branch of the Federal Government, its au-
thority is extensive, encompassing not only financial auditing, but
also management reviews and evaluations of the effectiveness of pro-
grams. These statutes authorize GAQ to audit the activities of most
executive branch agencies, and grant it access to the records of the
agencies necessary to the discharge of this responsibility.

_However, certain restrictions on our audit authority are also pro-
vided for by law, including instances where moneys are accounted for
solely on certification by the head of a department or establishment.
For example, expenditures of a confidential, extraordinary or emer-
gency nature by the CIA are to be accounted for solely on the certificate
of the Director. Sometimes such restrictions are contained in appro-

riation acts. For example, annual appropriations for the FBI have
included funds to meet unforeseen emergencies of a confidential char-
acter to be expanded under the direction of the Attorney General and
accounted for solely on his certificate.

. In addition to legal restrictions on our audit and access to informa-
tion authority, there are serious practical considerations which further
inhibit our ability to perform meaningful reviews. These factors stem
from an innate characteristic of all agencies involved in intelligence
gathering or analysis, namely, the need and desire to maintain close



5

security o as to reduce the risk of leakage by minimizing the number
of people having access to such matters. _ )

Eirst is the problem of obtaining the necessary special security
clearances and satisfying multitudinous need-to-know re?ulrements.
A “Top Secret” Defense clearance or Atomic Energy “Q” clearance
is in most cases insufficient for access to intelligence data. Because of
this requirement, the limited work conducted by GAO requiring such
clearances, and the time and expense involved, only a limited number
of our staff have these clearances at present. A closely related problem
is the difficulty of developing acceptable arrangements for the report-
in% of our findings and conclusions to the Congress. '

econd is the restrictive policy established to maintain security by
the intelligence agencies, Access to basic information is, at best, very
limited. On occasion, the community cooperates to the extent of givin
us certain requested information, but even then we are usually afforde
insufficiently broad access to agency records to verify independently
the accuracy and completeness of the material supplied to us.

We recently commented in some detail with regard to security clear-
ances and our limited access to information in a May 10, 1974, letter to
Senator William Proxmire, which was supplemented and updated in
a July 10, 1975, letter to Senator Frank Church, chairman of the Senate
Select Committee on Intelligence Activities and by a more recent letter
to this committee. We would like to offer these letters to the committee
io that, if you desire, they may be included in the record of these

earings.

Mr.] Prkre. Without objection, the letters will be included in the
record. :

[ The July 10 letter to Senator Church, which is virtually identical
to Mr. Staats’ letter to this committee, is in the files. The letters to
Congressman Pike and Senator Proxmire, and subsequent correspond-
ence between Mr. Colby and Mr. Staats appear on pages 445 to 462
of the appendix.]

Mr. Staars. We know of this committee’s deep interest in informa-
tion regarding the size of the Government's commitment of resources,
both in personnel and financial terms, to the intelligence function. We
understand that the committee will be inquiring into the potential for
achieving fiscal savings and increased management efficiencies in the
execution of the intel%igence activities of the Government. The mag-
nitude of the financial resources devoted to intelligence work has been
a subject of particular public concern and speculation.

Chairman Pike. May I interrupt you just for a moment. T would
like to announce to the members of the committee as a matter of policy
that I am not going to stop the hearing for the purposes of this quorum
call. If any member of the committee wishes to go to the quorum call,
rlease feel free to go when you are obliged to do so. It is my personal
judgment that what we are doing here is more significant than going
over there and marking ourselves present and returning.

Go ahead, Mr. Staats.

Mr., Staars, T should emphasize at this point that we cannot inde-
pendently verify tlie accuracy of any estimates which may have been
made as to the size of the intelligence community budgets. And, in
any attempt to calculate an overal intelligence budget, there will al-
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ways be judgmental issues over how to account for the cost of such
things as submarines, reconnaissance aircraft, and satellites, where
both intelligence and nonintelligence purposes.may be involved con-
currently. Igllrthermore, we understand that large segments of the total
intelligence budget are concealed within the budgets of various Gov-
ernment departments and agencies, which would further complicate
an attempt at verification of data.

As I have indicated, we have recently been engaged in several in-
telligence-related assignments which were prompted by specific con-
gressional requests. One of these, undertaken at the request of Senator
Charles Percy in July of 1974, and later endorsed by the chairman of
the Senate Government Operations Committee, involved an attempt to
obtain budgetary, organizational. and personnel information for all
units, departments, and agencies of the Federal Government that per-
form police. investigative. or intelligence activities. A questionnaire
was used to solicit the information from 173 units, departments, and
agencies. Some data was gathered from responses to the questionnaire,
while certain other agencies, apparently due to the sensitivity of the
information, provided it to us during onsite visits.

A limited verification of data {urnished by civil agencies was con-
ducted by means of followup interviews with agency officials and
through review of documents and reports. The extent of verification
was limited because of time and volume constraints: we were not able
to verify any of the Defense Department intelligence information
which was provided to us. We also had to rely on each agency’s inter-
pretation regarding the extent to which it performed police or investi-
gative, or intelligence activities. In some cases, existing accountin
records did not readily identify the requested information, and we ha
to depend upon estimates made by the agencies as to their funding and
personnet levels. Also. while we attempted to obtain the data in a uni-
form manner, some agencies did not furnish data in the requested
format.

We issued two reports to Senator Perey on June 9, 1975, one dealing
with police and investigative funding and personnel, and the other
covering intelligence funding and personnel. The latter report, which
is classified “Secret.” contains data on six departments and agencies
which volunteered information to us. including some data on the De-
fense Department. However, we were formally refused data on the
Central Intellizence Agencey. the National Sceurity Agency. and cer-
tain other sensitive Defense Department intelligence activities. In
sone cases, statutory authority was cited as the basis for the refusal;
while in most cases. we were directed to the congressional intelligence
oversight committees for the data. We decided, after discussion with
representatives of Nenator Percy's office and the Government Oper-
ations Committee, and because select congressional committees had
been created to investigate intelligence operations. that we would not
make further attempts to obtain such data from the agencies which
had refused it to us.

We are currently conducting. at the request of the House Judiciary
Committee, a review of the domestic intelligence operations of the
FBI. We are examining relevant policies and procedures, and the
application of resources to these operations.
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In order to determine how the Bureau carries out its domestic in-
telligence activity, it is necessary for us to review investigative cases.
'The Bureau was and is concerned that if we had access to 1ts domestic
intelligence files, the FBI’s capability to develop informants and to
conduct intelligence investigations would be negatively affected. In
response to this concern, we worked out with the Bureau a proccdure
whereby the Bureau prepared special summaries of the case files which
we had randomly se}ected for review. Through these summaries and
followup interviews with FBI personnel associated with the cases,
we are obtaining information on how the Bureau’s policies and pro-
cedures are carried out in domestic intelligence investigations.

To insure the accuracy of the summarics, we need to verify the in-
formation contained in them. We therefore proposed a verification
procedure under which we would randomly select documents from the
case files to assure ourselves that the documents were accurately re-
flected in the summaries: the Bureau would block out informants’
names before allowing us to read the documents. However, the I'BI
Director and the Attorney General have not been willing to agree
to this procedure and have so notified the chairman of the Judiciary
Committee. An alternative procedure was suggested by the Attorney
General. but the chairman has advised the Attorney General that the
alternative procedure would not be acceptable and has asked him
to reccnsider his position. Unless the verification problem is resolved.
our report to the Judiciary Committee will have to be qualified be-
cause of our inability to fully verify the information on which it is
Lased.

In the fall of 1974, we received two requests which would have

necessitated that certain information be provided to us by the Central
Intelligence Agency. One request was made by the chairman of the
Subcommittee on Iurope, House Committee on International Rela-
tions, concerning the cutofl of funds for Turkey. The second was made
by Senator James Abourezk. and it concerned former oil company
oflicials currently employed by several Government agencies. including
the CIA. In both caces. we did not receive the information we re-
quested : and in one case. this precluded us from making the requested
review. In the other case. our review was limited but not completely
frustrated by our lack of access to CIA information,
- On the other hand. we have recently performed. at the request of
the Special Subcommittee on Intelligence of the House Armed Serv-
ices Committee. two reviews of the reasonableness of the pro-edures
followed by the CTA in the divestiture of certain proprietary interests,
The reviews were performed by GAO staff members holding security
clearances. but no special intelligence clearances. and we were given
excellent cooperation by the CIA personnel with whom we worked. Onr
reviews were completed in an expeditious manner. and we have issued
our reports to the Special Subcommittee.

Perhaps at this point I should describe to this committee the se-
quence of events leading up to our termination. in 1962, of all GAO-
initiated audit work at the SIA. The history begins with the enactment
of the Central Intelligence Agency Act, after which the Director of
the Agency requested that, in spite of the provisions of the law grant-
ing him broad and unusual powers, we continue to make a site audit of
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expenditures. We agreed to do so under the same arrangements as ex-
isted when we made audits at the predecessor Central Intelligence
Group. However, in view of the provisions of the act, we referred any
apparently questionable payments to the CIA comptroller’s office for
corrective action. No audit whatsoever of unvouchered funds was
made ; these are the funds expended on the certificate of the Director.
Furthermore, this work did not include substantive reviews of CIA
policies, practices, and procedures.

About this point in time. GAQ began to expand the scope of its
audits to review not only agency financial transactions but also to
determine whether authorized agency programs and activities were
being conducted in an efficient, cconomical, and effective manner. In
light of this development, a senior GAO official attended an executive
session of the special subcommittee, Central Intelligence Agency, of
the House Armed Services Connaittee, to discuss our work at CIA.
During this meeting, the subcommittee suggested that we submit our
recommendations regarding future GAO activity at CIA. On May 29,
1959. the former Comptmﬁor General wrote to the chairman of the
subcommittee to the following effect :

He lielieved that the broader type of audit was appropriate for GAO work at
CIA anrd would be more likely to produce evaluations helpful to the Congress and

the Agency;
The type of limited audit effort therefore conducted should no longer be

continued ;
He would not attempt to evaluate the intelligence activities of the Agency; and
The Subcomniittee could be helpful in effecting a change in the scope of GAO
work by advising the Agency of the Subcomwittee's interest on behalf of a

broadened GAO audit.

In July 1959, the former Comptroller General was briefed by CIA
concerning activities and functions of the Agency. Thereafter, a series
of staff level discussions were held on the subject of improving our
audit of the CIA. The culmination occurred in October 1959, with an
exchange of correspondence among the CIA, GAO, and the subcom-
mittee. On Qctober 16, the CIA Director wrote to the Comptroller Gen-
eral and, in substance, made these points:

He belirved GAO could expand its audit activities with res<pect to a consid-
erable portion of CIA;

Rxpenditures made on the certificate of the Director for confidential, extraor-
dinary. or emergency purposes would not be subject to review;

The policy of the Ageney was to limit as much as possible this authority of
the Director;

Consequently, many vouchered expenditures were made which were related
to activities which were not sensitive in themselves but which were conducted in
support of hichly confidential operations:

The Director's special authority extends protection to this ecatezory of vouch-
ered expenditures, which would therefore also have to be excluded from any
expanded audit coverage: and

He =olicited agreement on these principles and, if agreement were achieved,
suggested continunance of discussions toward breadening the scope of GAO audits.

In a letter dated October 21, 1959, to the CTA Divector. with a copy
to the subcommittee chairman, the Comptroller General—

Agreed that expenditures made on the certificate of the Director were not
subject to GAO audit without his concurrence :

Naid that it seemed possible to expand GAO audits considerably, even though
these reviews would be outside the area of <ensitive security operations:

Expressed a willingness to attempt to broaden GAO activities, within the
principles expressed in the Director’'s O - hier 16 letter, for a trial perind; and

Said that it the trial period showed tiiat GAO reviews were so limited that it
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could not accomplish any worthwhile objectives, he would bave to consider
whether the effort should be continued.

On May 16, 1961, the Comptroller General wrote to the subcom-
mittee chairman and the CTA Director to express the view that, under
existing security restrictions, GAO did not have sufficient access to
information to make comprehensive reviews on a continuing basis that
would be productive of evaluations helpful to the Congress and that,
as a_result, it planned to discontinue audits of CIA activities. The
GAO speciﬁcal?y related that, while access to overt activities of the
intelligence component was reasonably good, its activities were not
such as would be generally susceptible to productive audits. There was
no access at all to the pfy;ns component. The overt and confidential
activities of the support component were so integrated that a reason-
ably comprehensive audit could not be made. That same day, the
subcommittee chairman discussed the contents of the May 16 letter
with GAO staff; he expressed concern over plans to terminate audit
activities at CIA.

On May 17, 1961, the CIA Director wrote the Comptroller General
to express his opinion that GAO's reviews had been helpful in bringing
certaln matters to the attention of ncy officials and had formed
the basis for taking corrective action. He further exypressed over
the plan to discontinue completely GAQ’s work at CYA and asked that,
before final action was taken. he have an opportunity to discuss the
possibility of continuing an audit on some scale. On May 18, 1961, the
chairman of the House Armed Services Committee wrote to the Comp-
troller General, recommending strongly against the discontinuance of
GAO efforts at CIA pending further discussion betw2en CIA, GAO,
and the committee. He further stated that, despite the “inherent”
restrictions on the scope of a GAO audit at CIA, even a limited audit
of overt accounting actions would serve a worthwhile purpose and that
precipitous action was not required. e aiso mentioned that there were
other overriding considerations which could not be divorced, under the

revailing circumstances, from any change in the existing relationship
retween GAQO and the CIA.

On May 23, 1961, the Comptroller General wrote to the chairman of
the Armed Services Committee and the Director of CIA to restate the
restrictions GAO experienced on the scope of its audit; he also re-
stated the conclusion that no worthwhile audit activity could be con-
ducted under the circumstances. However, because of the views of the
committee, he said he would continue a limited audit program at CTA
pending further discussion of the matter.

In June of 1962, meetings were held between GAO staff and the CIA,
and between GAO and the staff of the committee, to further discuss the
matter. The GAQ again restated the problems stemming from lack of
adequate access to information, again proposing to terminate al] ef-
fort at the CIA. As a result of these discussions and at the request of
the committee staff, the Comptroller General recited the history of the
matter in a letter dated June 21, 1962; he said that since May of 1961
nothing had caused him to change his views and that a conclusion had
been reached only after having fully considered all the factors, He
again specified thq type of access he would need to make reasonablv
comprehensive reviews. He requested an expression of the committee's
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views on these matters. On July 18, 1962, the committee chairman
wrote to the Comptroller General as follows:

The restrictions imposed by CIA were necessary ;

The comptroller and internal audit functions at CFTA had been strengthened;

n
" g"or these reasons and because of the Comptroller General’s belief that further
effort at CIA was not worthwhile, the conclusion to withdraw from further audit
activities would be accepted.

Therefore, since 1962, GAQO has nct conducted any reviews at the
CIA nor any reviews which focus specifically on CIA activities,
except for the two recent reviews noted earlier, which were done at
the request of the Special Subcommittee on Intelligence of the House
Armed Services Committee.

fThe correspondence between the GAQ. CTA. and the House Armed
Services Committee referred to by Mr. Staats is printed on pages
496 to 518 of the a;&pe'ndix.]

A somewhat different situation is presented in the case of the Na-
tional Security Agency. In 1955, in response to a request by the Direc-
tor of NSA, the Comptroller General assigned a GAO staff member to
NSA on a permanent basis to perform limited onsite audits of NSA’s
vouchers and accounts. Under the present onsite audit procedures,-all
accounting and supporting documents are maintained at NSA or desig-
nated records storage sites for audit purposes; these security measures
are necessary because the majority of the documentation is of a classi-
fied nature. The mutual accessibility of the GAO staff members and
NSA officials permits prompt and informal resolution of questionable
expenditures. To the present, our audit effort has been primarily of a
financial accounting nature, plus a very limited effort in the area of
procurement. No formal report has been published on the results of our
continuing examinations at NSA. Section 6 of Public Law 86-36 pro-
vides that no law shall be construed to require the disclosure of the
organization or any function of NSA, of any information with respect
to the activities thereof, or of the names, titles, salaries, or number of |
persons employed by NSA.. We do not construe this section as preclud-
ing our access on a confidential basis; we view section 6 as a prohibition
on any disclosure of our findings to the public at large.

_The onsite GAO representative is required to obtain a special secu-
rity clearance. From 1955 to 1973, only two or three of our staff had
this s(iaecial clearance at any one time. However, we have recently ob-
tained clearances for a few additional members of our staff. We have
informally discussed with NSA officials the potential for GAO con-
ducting management-type reviews of certain aspects of NSA'’s opera-
tions. The preliminary conclusion we reached is that these are feasible,
although we recognize that there are legal and practical limitations.
One area in which we preliminarily believe some constructive, broader
GAO reviews could be conducted 1s NSA’s automatic data processing
and communications activities.

There are several general considerations which bear upon the ques-
tion of how we can most properly relat: our audit responsibilities
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to the special characteristics of the intelligence community. On the
one hand we must keep in mind :

Legal limitations placed on the scope of the audits we could perform and
the lack of explicit legislative authority to audit intelligence agencies;

The probability of continued restricted access to information ;

Probable requirements for additional staff ; and

The fact that any substantive reports would probably be available only for
very limited distribution.

There are other factors, however, and they are also entitled to be
given due weight, These would include:

The certainty that, whatever the exact amount, large expenditures are made
in the execution of the intelligence function ;

Growing recognition of the need for improved oversight machinery in the
Congress and the support role which GAO might play; and

The indications of a potential for significant contributions toward more
efficient and effective management of certain of the activities pursued by in-
telligence agencies.

Given the necessary charter, some of the areas where we believe that
GAO studies might be conducive to improved management would be,
for example, examinations into intelligence requirements and analysis
capability compared with data-collection capability. In addition, pro-
curement, property management, and personnel management usually
present opportunities for economies and improved management. Fur-
thermore, exploration should be undertaken of the potential, within
and among the agencies, for a duplication or a lack of coordination
of collection, analysis, and research activities.

We perceive several available options:

(1) Undertake reviews only in response to specific congressional
requests.

(2) Perform audits and reviews on behalf of oversight committees.

(8) Initiate, renew, or continue discussions with agency officials
with a view toward obtaining, independently of the interest of a
specific committee, sufficient access to information to permit useful
self-initiated management reviews.

(4) Assign professional staff members to the oversight committees.

(5) Seek explicit legislative authority for our audit of the intelli-
gence agencies and access to the requisite information.

(GLPursue any combination of the first five options.

While we certainly do not rule out any of these courses of action,
our view is that, for the present, we want to assist the oversight com-
mittees to the extent possible. Of course, other current activities, such
as our work at the FBI and further discussions with NSA, will be
continued. ‘ _

The role of the GAO in the oversight of the intelligence community
cannot be fuliy determined, in my view, until the oversight role of the
Congress is agreed upon and machinery established to exercise this
role. -

The GAO shares & common problem with the Congress in balancing
the need for adequate review of the operations and finances of the in-
telligence community, the need for public confidence in intelligence
operations, and the need for confidentiality essential to the successful
exccution of many intelligence programs.

2]
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This concludes my statement but with your permission, I would like
to read some parts from my letter to this committee which spell out
some thoughts we have.

We say:

We believe the Congress should once again, as it has ir the past, consider the
manner in which oversight of the intelligence community is managed in the
light of the constitutional provision that no moneys be spent from the public
treasury unless appropriated by the Congress. In this regard, the Congress
should consider the role GAO is to play in what the Congress ultimately
decides should be the requisite Congressional approval of intelligence com-
munity funding and activities. GAO’s role should be sufficiently clarified so that
it can determine its reporting responsibilities.

Then, as the second point, we say:

We believe the Congress should address the questions of whether some broad
policy guidelines and criteria for certain types of covert national security activi-
ties should be established by legislation; whether any agency responsible for
intelligence collection should also be responsible for carrying out actions; and
whether the existing Congressional system for identifying, approving, or dis-
approving significant individual covert projects is adequate.

Then we conclude by saying that:

Given this situation, the question arises as to the adequacy of the available
management review function within the CIA particularly. Are the agencies
within the intelligence community so organized and structured as to permit such
a management review function as an internal matter? If not, can they bhe made
so to enhance the possibility of effective congressional oversight management
review, either by the oversight committees themselves or with the assistance

of GAO or others?

This concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. I will be
happy to respond to questions.

Mr, Keller, to my left, the Deputy Comptroller General, and Mr.
Fitzgerald of our General Counsel’s office are here to assist me.

Chairman Pixe. Thank you very much. Before starting I would
simply like to advise the members of the committee that we will pro-
ceed under the 5-minute rule.

It applies to all members. It will hurt me just as much as it does you.

Mr. Staats, you have been most constructive and most specific.

I would like to paint with a rather larger brush. Does the General
Accounting Office, which has the responsibility for representing the
legislative branch of our Government in overseeing the expenditures
of the public moneys, know how much we spend on intelligence ?

Mr. Staats. No, sir, we do not. As I have indicated in my state-
ment, in preparing the report for the Senate Government Operations
Committee, we were not able to obtain that information specifically.

Chairman Pike. Because of the restrictions which have been placed
on your access to information, does the GAO know whether there is
duplication in the realm of our intelligence-gathering activities?

Mr. Staars. We would have no way of finding out, Mr. Chairman.
This information is not available to us and, unless we know where
the money is and where the people are, we would have no basis for
making a judgment that there is duplication or lack of coordination
or poor management.

Chairman Prxe. In vour letter to this committee, Mr. Staats, you
referrved to the first part of the seventh clause, article I, section 9 of
the Constitution. That is the provision which states that no money
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shall be drawn from the Treasury but in consequence of appro-
priations made by law. It is my feeling that the Congress does in
fact make the appropriations but they do not in fact know what they
are appropriating when they make the appropriations. I am more
interested in the second part of that clause which says, “and a regular
statement and account of the receipts and expenditures of all public
money shall be published from time to time.” _

In your judgment, is a regular statement and account of all public
money published ?

Mr. Staars. This provision is susceptible to interpretation as to
whether or not it refers to the totals of the Government or whether
it relates to departments or to activities or to functions. It has never
been fully litigated.

Chairman Pixkg. If there has been an attempt to litigate it, it was in
the case of United States v. IXichardson.

Mr. Staats. Yes, but it was eventually thrown out by the Supreme
Court on lack of standing, if my understanding is correct._

There is, of course, disclosure by the Treasury and through the
budget of overall expenditures.

Chairman Pike. You are really an expert in this field. Do you con-
sider the kind of disclosure which we get to be that which the Found-
ing Fathers had in mind when they referred to a statement and ac-
count of all public moneys?

Mr. StaaTs. I would certainly agree that it does not represent full
disclosure. But at the same time, I would have to say, Mr. Chairman,
that from the early days of our history there have been provisions
written into law which authorize agency heads to maintain certain
expenditures in secret.

Chairman Pixe. Yes, but we cannot write into the law anything
which overrides the Constitution.

Mr. Staars. But I think it is the other way around. The Congress
has written into law provisions which authorize ageiicy heads to main-
tain expenditures confidential in spite of this provision. That practice
has not really been challenged in our long history for reasons of which
I am unaware.

Chairman Pixe. The time of the chairman is up.

I yield to Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Do we have any estimates
as to the overall costs of the entire intelligence community ¢ It seems
'3) Te I recall some statement about $5 or %6 billion or something like

1at.

Mr. Staats. We have seen those fignres, too, Congressman MecClory.
But we would have to simply—— -

Mr. McCrory. That is just a guess?

Mr. Staats [continuing]. Regard those as guesses unless they can
be verified.

Mr. McCrory. You have prepared two reports for Senator Perey.
They are fairly recent, last year, I believe. Those are considered as
secret, but you have received extensive information, I gather, from
the intelligence agencies other than the CIA and the NSA. ’

P l\ms; have those been made available to other persons than Senator
ercy?
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Mr. StaaTs, I believe they have been made available to this com-
mittee. There is no restriction on information which is classified as
secret except for individuals receiving it being qualified to receive it.
We make many reports which are of a classified nature.

Mr. McCrory. So you either could or have released that to this com-
mittee with the understanding that it is a secret document.

Mr. Staats. That is right. Any person who is willing to receive
the information under the rules that apply to classified information
is eligible to receive this kind of report.

Mr, McCrory. Now if you were authorized to conduct investigations
such as you perform for the Congress with respect to other agencies
of CTA and other intelligence agencies on a confidential basis that
would be legislative authority which would give you the prerogatives
which vou don’t seem now to have.

Mr. Staars. That is correct. .

We may have to have more explicit authority than we have today.

Mr. McCrory. Would you encounter any difficulty, do you think. 1f
ultimately we should recommend the establishment of a joint con-
gressional committee on intelligence to overview the intelligence com-
munity with respect to the subject of the secrecy of the reports you
might prepare for the bencfit of such committee.

Mr. Staats. I would like to say two or three things with respect to
your question, This is to some degree a personal judgment and based
on my own background . . . I would favor a joint committee. I would
favor it partly growing out of the experience of the Joint Committee
on Atomic Energy which has in my opinion been quite successful in
receiving highly sensitive information. To the best of my knowledge
‘there has never been any problem concerning disclosure of uncleur
information from the committee. It has been an effective method by
which the House and Senate could exercise oversight of that program.

The other thing I would like to say is more related to our role.
Without some committee of this type to which we could relate. with
which we could agree regarding areas in which we would investigate
and study and develop recommendations, so that we had someplace
in the Congress where we could have an audience and a body to report
to, we would be, I think, relatively ineffective. So I would favor for
both those reasons a committee of the type you are suggesting.

Mr. McCrory. There is an existing rule of the House which per-
mits any Member of the House to see and examine seeret information
with the same limitations as other Members who originally receive
such information. Do you have an opinion as to that rule or whether
you think it might be susceptible to some modification in order to
retain greater secrecy of such reports.

[The rule referred to is House Rule XI(2) (e) (2). Derived from
section 202(d) of the Legislative Reorganization Act of 1946, it was
made a part of the rules on January 3, 1953.]

Mr. Staats. Speaking for GAQ, we certainly would not want to be
in a situation where there was any concern that we would be supply-
ing information to other than a body authorized by the Congress to
obtain that type of information, and we would not do so. By the same
token, because of the sensitivity of the information we are dealing
with, we need some part of the Congress to which we can relate and
with which we could have agreement on the areas on which we would
undertake reviews. :
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Mr. McCrory. Thank you very much.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Giaimo.

Mr. Giaimo. In reading and listening to your testimony, you state
on page 13 that since 1962 GAO has not conducted any reviews of the
CIA nor any reviews which focused specifically on CIA activities. On
the bottomn of page 16, you say that the role of the GAO in the over-
sight of the intelﬁgence community cannot be determined fully until
the oversight role of the Congress is agreed upon and machinery estab-
lished to exercise this role.

Then you go on to say how there has to be a balance between adequate
review by the Congress and the needs of confidentiality. Is it a fair
inference then that the General Accounting Office has very little if
any information on the activities and expenditures of public funds
by the intelligence community and the members of the intelligence
community of the U.S. Government ?

Mr. StaaTs. That is correct.

Mr. Graimo. Is it also correct that you are not, nor is the General
Accounting Office, in a position to know whether or not the CIA or
other members of the intelligence family are acting within the param-
eters of the statutes which established their existence and their
missions ? ‘

Mr. Staats. That is correct. I should add here that we are also not
able to give the Congress any appraisal as to the adequacy of the
agencies’ own internal control machinery. This includes internal review
of their financial requirements, accounting to the Director, accounting
to the National Security Clouncil or to anyvone else. So we are in no posi-
tion to make any judgment as to whether they are running a good
internal management shop.

Mr. Giaryo. Would you care to give us your opinion as to whether
or not you think this is a healthy balance between the public’s need to
know and the Congress’ need to conduct watchdog or oversight
operations. Do you think we now have a healthy balance between the
intelligence community and the oversight community ¢

Mr. Staats. Absolutely not. I would emphasize that it is important
that the Congress know. Many things the Congress is aware of cannot
be made public, and people understand that, I am sure. But I think
there is a public confidence element here as to whether or not there is an
oversight agency conducting reviews in the intelligence community,
even though the results cannot be fully divulged. I think the public
needs to be assured in this area as in any other area that there is an
oversight ageney with adequate authority to get the information and
make that information available to the Congress of the United States.

Mr. Gramvo. Did I understand you to say that you favor the estab-
lishment of a Joint Congressional Committee on Intelligence to over-
see the activities of the intelligence community ?

Mr. Staars. That is correct.

Mr. Grarmo. You made reference in your statements to earlier meet-
ings with GAO and conversations going back to the early 1960, par-
ticularly with the Armed Services Committee. Would you characterize
earlier oversight activities by congressional committees as having been
done by very few individuals in the Congress? Do you know of your
own knowledge whether that wasso?
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Mr. Staats. That is correct. _

Mr. Giaimo. For example, you speak of the Armed Services Com-
mittee in 1959 and 1961 and 1962, and you mentioned the subcommittee
chairman and the chairman. In those days, if I recall correctly, the
chairman was Mr. Vinson of Georgia. Can you tell us who was then
the subcommittee chairman of that Subcommittee on Intelligence ?

Mr. Staars. Mr. Keller was present at that time. I think it would be
better if he answered the question.

Mr. KeLLer. Congressman Paul Kilday was chairman of the sub-
committee at that time.

Mr. Giainmo. Do you know whether those conversations involved all
of the members of the Armed Services Committee?

Mr. KenrLer. I would have no way .of knowing that.

Mr. Giamo. Do you know whethér there were many people in the
Congress in the early 1960's who were privy to the information, which
you have told us here today, as a result of the communications between
the GAO and the congressional committee involved ?

Mr. KeLLer. My judgment would be that there were probably
very few,

Mr. Giavo. Would you care to give us your opinion as to whether
or not part of the problem with the inadequacy of congressional over-
sight over the many years, particularly in the early 1960’s, has been
the fact that there have been too few Members of the Congress who
were privy to this information ¢

Mr. Staats. That would be my view although again we would have
no way of knowing with how many members of the committee the in-
formation was shared. I think only the individuals themselves could
tell you that.

But part of the value of a joint committee would be that the
membership of that committee would represent a judgment by the
Congress of those who would have a legitimate interest in the sub-
ject. It would not be uncertain. It would not be a vague understanding
about who was going to get the information or who was not. I think
that there is great value in that kind of situation.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Stanton?

Mr. StaxTtoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Staats, first of all let
me thank you for your candor and your testimony which I consider
excellent in terms of its presentation. Could you tell me, you have
stated in your testimony that you do not know the amount of money
expended by the intelligence community because there is no way that
you can audit it ; is that correct ?

Mr. Staars. That is correct.

Mr. StaNTton. Then you would have no way of knowing in a time
frame, say. from 1955 to 1975 what the increase in fiscal outlay has been
to any particular agency; is that correct?

Mr. Staats. That is correct.

Mr. StaNTON. Is it true that the reason that you cannot tell is because
such funds are hidden in other parts of the Federal budget and that
there are only specific Members of Congress who know. on the Appro-
priations Committee, in what particular agency budget that money is
contained; is that correct?

Mr. Staats. Both for that reason and for reasons of secrecy and
confidentiality.
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Mr. StanTON. As to your experience with the NSA, where you did
institute audit procedures, is it your belief that the same procedures
could be instituted with respect to the CIA ?

Mr. Staats. I would be inclined to say “yes” if you assume that
we will be able to make meaningful reviews of the managerial side
of NSA. We think we can, and. we have no contrary indications to
date- from NSA that they would not be agreeable to managerial type
reviews. I mentioned two potential areas where we feel that GAO
audits could be made : automatic data processing and communications.
But we v2cognize again that even there we need to have someone to
whom we can report because I would be willing to venture today that
those could not be public reports.

Mr. StantoN. Would you say that, when you need somebody to -
report to, you are talking about the Congress and, specifically, I as-
suimne, the joint congressional committee concept that has been advo-
cated for about 20 years.

Mr. StaaTs. That is correct.

Mr. StanTON. Do we not run the risk of a joint congressional com-
mittee becaming part of the establishment og the agency over which
it performs oversight? For example, it has been said that certain
committees of this House who have oversight responsibility have been
so involved with the object agency that they have failed in terms of
performing oversight. Is that danger not possible through a joint
congressional committee performing that function ?

Mr. Staats. Not inherently so, as I see it. I suppose there is a danger
of any committee, whether we are talking about an oversight com-
mittee of this type or any other committee, becoming, you might say,
advocates of the program. This is a matter, I think, of %roader
concern than just the field that we are talking about here.

But there are ways that you can protect against that, also.

Mr. StanTton. That is correct.

For that purpose would you think that one of the ways might be a
limitation on the amount of time that a Member serves on that com-
mittee, as we do on the Budget Committee of the House presently, with
a limitation of serving on t%le joint congressional committee for 2 to 6
years, or for a specific period of time ?

Mr. Staats. I think that might be one way to deal with it.
If that were done, I would hope it would not be such a short period of
time that individuals would not be able to become fully knowledgeable
about the area they are working in. I have a feeling that, concerning
the arrangement of the House Budget Committee, the period of time
is too short; but that is another matter.

Mr. Stanrtox. Would it be possible and practical in your judgment
to institute, for the protection of the public and the building of con-
fidence of the public in Government the activities in this sensitive
area, explicit expressed authority for the GAO for audit review
through enactment of legislation as recommended by our committees
to other committees in the House?

Mr. Staats. Yes, indeed. I referred to several avenues of approach
in my statement. I would want to emphasize that I doubt that we could
be fully effective, even with a joint committee, unless we specifically
had access authority to information. I do not believe we would be
able to get that information as readily without such explicit authority.
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Mr. Stantow. I concur. I thank you very much for your testimony.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Treen.

Mr, Treex. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate, Mr. Staats.
your being here today. I would like to ask you if you know, either as
a result of review of the experience during Project Manhattan or
because you were with the U.S. Bureau of the Budget from 1939 to
1953, how the Congress appropriated funds for the Manhattan project,
how they were accounted for when expended, and who had access to ..
that information ¢

Mr. Staats. I do not know specifically the names of the individuals
who had access to that information, but I believe that there were
only two individuals who had access to that information.

Mr. Treen. Do you know how the money was appropriated, under
what heading, under what category did we appropriate the money for
the research to develop the atomic bomb in the early 1940°s?

Mr. Staats. That information is now available and we would be
glad to supply it for the record. My recollection was that it was made
available largely through the Corps of Engineers construction
appropriation.

Mr. Treen. I would appreciate, Mr. Chairman, if that is satisfactory
with you, getting the details of that for the record.

Chairman Pike. Yes; we would appreciate your providing that for
the record, Mr. Staats.

Mr, Staats. We will be glad to.

[The information follows:]

The history of the Manhattan Project is the sunlect of “Now Tt Can Be
Told,” by Lt. Gen. Leslie R. Groves, who was director for the Manhattan Project
from September 17, 1942, to December 31, 1946. Chapter 26 specifically concerns
the extent to which the nature of the project and the sources of its funding
were made known to Members of Congress. Involvement of the General Account-
ing Office in auditing the expenditures of the Manhattan Project was discussed
in hearings before the Senate Select Committee on Atomic Energy on April 4
and 8, 1946. The audit conducted during that period was essentially a voucher-
type audit,

See also, “On Active Service in Peace and War,” by Henry L. Stimson and
McGeorge Bundy, particularly page 614, Volume I of “A History of the United
States Atomic Energy Commission,” by Richard G. Hewlett and Oscar E. Ander-
son, Jr., contains in Chapter 9 a discussion of Congress and appropriations for
the Manhattan Project.

Mr. Treen. I would like to get into the question now of your au-
thoritv to examine accounts. Basically you have authority under 31
10.S.C.. sections 54 and 60 which seem to me to contain a rather broad
charter. Section 54, title 31 states that all departments of the Govern-
ment shall furnish to vou “such information regarding the powers,
duties, activities. organization, financial transactions, and methods of
business of their respective offices as he may from time to time require
of them.”

You are given the authority to secure and “have access to and the
right to examine any books, documents, papers. or records of any such
department or establishment.” Under section 60 fyou are “authorized
and dircected to make an expenditure analysis of each agency in the
executive branch of the Government * * * which, in the opinion of
the Comptroller General, will enable Congress to determine whether
public funds have been economically and efficiently administered and
expended.”



19

Before getting your response thereto, I assume that you feel that the
appropriations acts that contain provisos about expenditures on the
certificate or warrant of the head of an agency cut across these statutes,
is that correct ¢

Mr. StaaTts. Yes, that is correct, and in the case of CIA there is a
specific provision in its organic act, as you know, which authorizes the
Director to make expenditures on his own certificate, which means we
do not have any authority to go behind——

Mr. Treew, I would like to examine that a little bit legally. I have
never examined into this area before, but when Congress says that the
head of an aﬁency may expend money on his own certificate, of course
that means that he then is given a great deal of discretion in how that
money is spent, but do you interpret that to mean that you cannot then
look at how it was spent ? ‘

Mr. Staats. That is correct.

Mr. Treen. He is given the authority to spend it ?

Mr. Staats. That is correct. Legislation has been introduced in the
House by Congressman Eckhardt on January 16 of this year for
himself and a number of other Members, which would at least author-
ize us to go behind the certification to the extent of making a judgment
as to whether it was in fact a justifiable certificate in the sense of
being secret or confidential.

[The bill referred to is H.R. 1513.] -

Mzr. TrReeN. You don’t think you have that authority now ? Are there
any court decisions upon which you base that opinion? :

Mr. Sraars. No, sir.

Mur. TregN. It seems to me the discretion to spend on the certificate of
a head of an agency doesn’t mean that you can’t examine that expendi-
ture; at a very minimum you can—you can total up the amounts he
has spent on his own certificate, can’t you ¢

Mr. Staats. We may not even be permitted to know the amount.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman from Louisiana has
expired.

Mr. Dellums.

Mr. Dervums. Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman,

Mr. Staats, I am appreciative of your being here this morning.

On page 8 of your testimony you allude to divestiture of certain pro-
prietary interests on the part of the CIA.

Now, my first question may elicit from you classified information.
Maybe the question that would elicit classified information could be
answered for the record.

First of all, did you do an audit on the CIA’s sale of both Southern
Air Transportation and Air Asia?

Mr. Staars. I am advised, Congressman Dellums, this would be
classified information and we would have to supply that answer to you
in a classified manner. -

Mr. DecroMs. I would request unanimous consent that material be
given to this committee, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Just a moment, Before we do that, are you telling
us that whether or not you performed an audit is, itselg classified
information ¢

Mur, Staats. That is my advice at the moment, Mr. Chairman; that
would be the case with respect to any specific operation.
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Chairman Pike. The matter will be either provided for the record
or heard in executive session at some subsequent time.

Mr. DerLums. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Is it correct you did do an audit on the divestiture of two proprietary
companies ¢

Mr. Staats. Yes. We were asked to look at whether or not the pro-
cedures that they went through to divest themselves of these interests
were adequate, and we did get the necessary information, and we ren-
dered opinion on the questions in each case.

Mr. Dernoms. Did you look at or audit the profit and loss state-
ment. of either or both of these proprietary companies?

Mr. Staats. I am sorry. I didn’t get the first part of vour question.

Mr. DeLrums. Did vou look at or audit the profit and loss statement
of either one or both of these proprietary companies ?

Mr. StaaTs. I am advised that we did not make an audit of any profit
and loss statement.

Mr. DeLrums. So vou have no way of answering the question of
whether or not these companies made a profit? -

Mr. Staarts. No. sir.

Mr. DeLLoms. What hapyened to the money from the sale of these
two proprietarv companies ?

Mr. Staars. I believe our reports would be available to this com-
mittee, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Will the gentleman from California yield?

Mr. McClory.

Mr, McCrory. I have a point of order.

The point is that the witness stated this is classified information
and vou have stated that you would receive the infcrmation in execu-
tive session.

Chairman Pige. That is not my understanding. The witness, who
is a very experienced, old hand in these things, has said that naming
the specific corporations involved did constitute a classified statement.”

Mr. Dellums thereafter rephrased his question to cover unnamed
corporations. If at any time er. Staats feels the matter is or should
be classified, he has an absolute right to say so.

The Chair overrules the point of order.

Mr. McCrory. I think he was referring to the specific cases to which
the witness had already stated——

Chairman Pike. As I said, I am not going to raise the question of
secrecy if Mr. Staats does not opt to do so.

Mr. DeLnums. Mr. Chairman, I would restate my question: What
happened to the money from the sale of these two unnamed proprietary
companies ?

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I think the witness—I think that our
colleague—— N

Chairman Pikr. Does the gentleman make a point of order ¢

My, Deriuys. T am not yielding time to the gentleman.

Mr. Gramro. Will the gentleman yield to me for a moment ?

Mr. DeLLums. I yield to my distinguished colleague.

Mr. Giarao. For many years, one of the problems has been that
even before we have objections from the executive branch or the
agencies themselves, there is all too often a predisposition on the part
of certain people in the Congress to impose our own cloak of secrecy—
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in addition to executive branch cloaks of secrecy—over the activities
of ager;::i‘es. That has been part of the problem with congressional
oversight. :

Cha%rman Pixe. The Chair will simply state that any man can make
a point of order at any time.

Mr. McClory made a point of order and was overruled.

Mr. Dellums.

Mr. Derroms. Thank you. -

Mr. Staats, on the question——

Mr. Staars. I am sorry, Congressman Dellums, we are not able
to respond to that question for the reasons I have indicated.

I hope the members will appreciate the fact we are bound by the

same laws that bind everyone else with respect to the classification
of information.
_ Mr. Deunoms. I respect that. I am simply raising questions; if it
it classified I would simply request that the information be given
to the committee or heard in executive session. I am simply raising
the question.

Mr. StaaTs. I believe that can be done.

Mr. DeLroms. Thank you.

My next question is, was the company or companies sold at true
market value ?

Mr. Staats. We are not able to respond to that.

Mr. McCrory. I think the witness is entitled to be protected by
the confidentiality under which he guards this information——

Chairman Pixe. Mr. McClory, I am just going to say flatly the
witness is wholly capable of taking care of himself.

Mr. McCrory. And the—

. Chairman Pige. This witness has been around longer than you and
I have been around. What has happened here is that by your raising
points of order and interrupting Mr. Dellums, Mr. Dellums’ time has
gixl)ir(;ld and accordingly the Chair now is obliged to recognize Mr.

urphy.

ME. McCrory. A further point of order. I want to make it per-_
fectly emphatic here that I intend. when a witness is pursued after
he has made the point, to provide the information, would violate the
confidentiality under which the information is held, I am going to

~persist in objecting to questions which would endeavor to elicit in-
formation which the witness has indicated he is not at liberty to pro-
vide and to persist in the questioning after that point has been made.

It seems to me quite improper as far as the members of this com-
mittee are concerned. )

I am not raising any question with regard to secrecy which is not
already inherent in the law, but T am going to be certain that whatever
]is inherent in the law is going to be preserved and protected in this
wearing.

Chairman Pike. The gentleman from Illinois did not state a point
of order. Any time that the gentleman from Illinois does state a point
of order, the Chair will rule on the point of order, but the Chair is
not. going to let the time of any member of the committee be used
up in that fashion and from now on the Chair will exercise his discre-
tion in granting additional time, if we run into that situation again.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Illinois, Mr. Murphy.
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Mr. MurpaY. Mr. Chairman, I will yield 1 minute of my 5 minutes
to Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DeLrums. Thank you very much.

Mr. Staats, with a view toward understanding that the questions
I am raising with you are in no way an effort to compromise you, but
simply to raise the questions: If in fact in your judgment the matters
are security matters that should be given to this committee in executive
session, I accept that as a member of committee.

I simply raised the question in order to elicit the response today or
at some future date.

My next question in the remaining seconds I have is, were the compa-
nies sold strictly to the highest bidder? If not, why not ? ,

My next question, who bought these companies? Were any of the
buyers previously associated with the CIA and, finally, what kind
of CIA audits have been made on company ledgers? If you could sup-
ply us with answers to all of the questions that I have raised with you
that are of a classified nature, I will deeply appreciate it and with that
I yield back my time to my distinguished colleague.

[ The information may be found in the committee files.]

Mr. Morpuy.; Thank you.

I too would like to thank you for your forthright testimony here
today, Mr. Staats.

In vour testimony you pointed out legal restrictions on your audit---
ing and your access to information authority, and later on page 3 you
say a closely related problem is the difficulty of developing acceptable
arrangements for the reporting of GAO findings and conclusions to
Congress.

My question, Mr. Staats, is whether we could have your recommen-
dation in developing acceptable arrangements for the reporting of
your findings and your auditing to the Congress?

Mr. StaaTs. Yes. This very definitely relates to the discussion we had
a few minutes ago with respect to a joint committee, or some alterna-
tive arrangement

Mr. MurpHY. I understand you agree with the theory of the joint
committee as I do.

I would like, at your leisure, for you to supply us with acceptable
reporting arrangements to the Congress, taking into consideration the
confidence you must preserve and the Congress has to preserve.

f M}r;. StaaTts. We will be happy to elaborate and develop that point
urther.

Mr. Mureuy. Thank you, Mr. Staats.

Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Moreny. I vield to Mr. Dellums if T have time.

Mr. Derr.oms. Mr. Staats, what is vour opinion of the legality of
an agency investing appropriated funds in the stock market?

Mr. Staars. I don’t really know what your question alludes to.
but I would say that the freedom which CIA has been given in the
statute does not precinde any investment or any exnenditure which in
the judgment of the Director would carry forward his own program
and there is no way that you can really go behind that. That is really
the substance of what I have been saying here.

Mr. DeLLUMS. So you are suggesting that the authority for the CTA
or any other agency of the so-called intelligence community to estab-
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lish proprietaries and spend appropriated funds for that purpose is
within their :amthorit¥5 given the present law§

Mr. StaaTs. If the Director makes that determination, yes.

Mr. KeLLer. The CIA Act specifically provides that the moneys
gvailable to the Agency can be spent without regard to any other pro-
visions of law and regulations relating to the expenditure of Govern-
ment funds. It is a very broad provision,

Mr. DeLLums. One other question: What is the legality of covert
Government proprieties competing for Government contracts with
public companies? Do you have any opinion on that?

Mr. StaaTs. Our response would have to be the same as the one we
have given to your previous question.

Mr. DeLLums. I appreciate that.

Chairman Pixe, Mr. Kasten.

Mr. Kasten. Title 81, section 60 of the United States Code directs
the Comptroller General to report directly to the Government Opera-
tions Committees, et cetera, on a number of different expenditures and
evaluation of expenditures of executive branch agencies.

On page 6 of your letter of July 31 to the chairman you state that in
general GAO has not taken the initiative in pressing for oversight of
intelligence operations, but has made serious efforts to assist the com-
mittees on a request basis.

Does the GAQO make a distinction between the con ional and
self-initiated audits relative to the methodology and also relative to
the legal authority? Do you draw a line between the statute here and
what you are supposed to be doing, and also the initiated studies?

Mr. Staats. The legal problem 1s there in either event. What is dif-
ferent is that if there is a strong interest on the part of a committee
such as the Armed Services Committee or the Foreign Relations Com-
mittee in a particular matter, then our chances of getting the necessary
information on a voluntary basis are better. -

Mr. KasteN. Under the normal procedure of reporting periodically,
what reports have been submitted to the committees in accord with
this statute? What reports having to do with intelligence and what
reporting arrangements and procedures now exist between the GAO
and the various committees that have oversight responsibilities at the
present time?

Mr. StaaTs. Let me respond to your question in the general frame-
gork in which we operate with respect to all the committees of the

ongress.

The statutes, beginning with the Legislative Reorganization Act of
1970, and reincorporated in the Congressional Budget Act of 1974,
require that we respond to requests that come from committees of the
Congress to the best of our ability and we have worked with virtually
all the committees in the Congress in that manner. These would be
reviews that ave undertaken specifically on request of committees, and
the reports are made to the requesting committees. The availability of
those reports to other elements in the Congress is a matter that is han-
dled on a case by case basis. In some cases they are made widely avail-
able. In other cases they are held for hearings and for other reasons.

Now, regarding reports that we make on our own initiative under
the broad charter that we have, these are made available to the public
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unless classified, the day after they are forwarded to the Speaker of
the House and the President of the Senate. All of these reports are
referred to the interested committees and in all instances, to the Gov-
ernment Operations and Appropriations Committees. The Govern-
ment Ogerations and Appropriations Committees have a specific
responsibility under the Legislative Reorganization Act for following
up on our reports and the recommendations we make in those reports,
including, for example, receiving agencies’ responses to those recom-
mendations. Each agency is required within 60 days to tell the com-
mittees whether they intend to accept our recommendations or not. So
the Government Operations Committee does have a special responsi-
bility concerning our self-initiated reports.

Mr. KasteN. The point of my questioning is, I think there may be
as many problems on our side—on our side as the Congress—as there
may be on the other side, the CIA or you.

ave, since 1962, any congressional committees requested the GAO
to resume its financial audits of the CTA ¢

Mr. KeLLer. Not since 1962.

Mr. KasTEN. There has not been that request ¢

Mr. Krrrer. No, sir.

Mr. Staars. The only requests we have had, Congressman Kasten,
relate to those which we cite in our testimony here this morning.

Mr. KasTeN. In the letter you provided to us and also the letter to
Senator Proxmire, you said that the GAO terminated all audits of the
CIA because of disinvolvine access to records.

Specifically, what difficulties have been encountered by the GAQ in
its attempt to conduct meaningful audits of the CIA ?

Mr. Kerrer. Perhaps I could answer that. sir. In the first instance
there is the provision in the CIA Act which allows the Director to
make expenditures on his own certificate. The law goes on further to
say that the certificate “shall be considered a sufficient voucher for the
expenditure”; to accountants that means that is all the data which is
to he available. :

Second, the position taken in the early sixties by the Director of
CTA was that not only were unvouchered, certificated expenditures
exempt from review by our office, but that also vouchered expenditures.
if they were made in support of the covert activities, would not be
subject to GAO review. And then you begin to get the whole thing
mixed up.

Also. it is my understanding that our people who were out there
were given limited access to certain things they wanted to look at. were
never allowed to see very much of the whole picture and after a 2- or
3-vear trial period of trying to expand our audits we came to the con-
clusion it was not a worthwhile effort. ‘

Mr. StaaTts. When the definition includes those activities which sup-
port covert operations, then it includes literally almost everything the
Agency does, because nearly everything can be regarded as being in
suRport of confidential operations. It was a hopeless situation as the
GAQ saw it, and we properly withdrew.

Chairman Prxe. Mr. Aspin?

Mr. Aspin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Staats, you have already said that you don’t know the total
amount of money that we are spending here. That would be one of
the questions in which I am interested.

I don’t know to what extent you can help, but I am trying to find out
something about where does the money come from and who has control
over 1t.

Now, where the money comes from apparently is scattered—mostly
we talk about it being scattered throughout various other budgets, in
the federal budget system and then shifted to the intelligence com-
munity after the appropriations process.

You are an expert, You have been around a long time. How else
could the CIA or any other intelligence organization get money other
than through that process? Is there any way other than through that
process they might get money ¢

Mr. Sraats. % don’t personally have too much difficulty with the
process, provided that there is a policy——

Mr. AspiN. I am just trying to determine if you can think of any
other way they might get money. For example, what is the legal status
over any profits made from proprietary companies? Have they com-
plete discretionary control over that #

Mr. Staats. It is all considered during the appropriations process.

Mr. Aspin. Is that recycled through the appropriations process?
Do they have to return that money to the Treasury ¢

Mr. StaaTs. Let me answer your question this way: There is dis-
closure of these operations within the framework of the existing ar-
rangements for review——

Mr. AspiNn. What happens to the money? If they make a profit at
the end of the year, what happens to that profit? Does that go back
into the Treasury and they have to get appropriations from it or can

they use that money as they see fit ?
Mr. StaaTs. No; they cannot use it as they see fit but it is subject to

the same monitorship by the OMB that all of their funds are subject to.

Mr. AspIN. Do you know how that works? I mean, do you know what
happens to that money ?

Mr. Staats. I do not believe that I am the best person to answer
your question. Mr. Liynn probably can answer your question. :

Mr. AspiN. Who can we ask?

Mr. StaaTs. Mr. Lynn,

Mr. AspiN. Where else could they get money? Could they be. for
example, printing the stuff? Is that possible? Can you think of any
other place? I am trying to find out where all the possible sources of
£unds? for the intelligence community come from. Where do they come

rom

Mr. Staats. The only basic source is appropriations.

Mr. AspiN. You can’t think of anything else? Appropriations, pro-
prietary companies, selling such companies, profits from such
companies ?

Mr. Staats. Those would not be significant in relationship to the
total operation, no, sir.

Mr. AspiN. Let me speak to the question of who has control over it.
Do you have any feel for—the head of the Central Intelligence Agency
is also head of the entire intelligence community. Do you have any
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other intelligence agencies other than the CIA ¢

Mr. StaaTs. I can only refer you to the statute under which he wears
two hats; he is Director of Central Intelligence——

Mr. Aspin. Does he help set the budgets for other agencies? Does he
help set the budget for the NSA ¢

Mr. Staars. He helps.

Mr. AspiN. How much authority does he have, like the Secretary
of Defense helps to set the budget for the Army, Navy, and Air Force?
Has he that kind of authority, to set the budget for DIA, NSA, and
other ‘intelligenc ncies ?

Mr. Staats. Legally he does participate in that.

Mr. AspiN. Never mind what happens legally. What happens in

feel for how much control he-has over that total intelligence budget of

. fact? Does he really control the budgets of all those agencies?

“Mr.Srtaxts. The word “control™ is too strong a term. Legally he has
the responsibility for advising the President with respect to that func-
tion. If there were an issue involved, undoubtedly he would have to get
the President’s decision, but his charter to advise the President is very
broad. His concern relates to the total community, that is quite correct.

Mr. Aspin. Do the other intelligence agencies present ﬁleir budgets
to him for their approval? Where do they present their budgets, do
you know?

Mr, Staats, I think you should direct this question to Mr. Lynn, who
will be with you tomorrow. Ile is much more recently involved in this

-than 1. —

Chairman Prge. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Milford.

Mr. Mivrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Staats, effective intelligence work, by its very nature, is highly
secret and strict—and requires strict “need to know” rules.

The standard operating procedures within intelligence organiza-
tions are carried on in such a way that even their own employees have
very limited knowledge of the overall mission and activities. And, as
you know, the CIA and others use a so-called compartment system
where even high level department officials will not be aware of special
missions and operations. This, of course, is a very necessary procedure.

Now, in your opinion, can professional auditing procedures be de-
vised wherein your own employees could audit these agencies and yet
maintain this compartmental concept ¢

In other words, can you keep your auditors departmentalized and
vet come up with a reasonable appraisal or audit wherein a very lim-
itedlnu?mber of your key people would be aware of the overall audit
results

Mr. Staats. Our staff has had experience with many highly secret,

-highly sensitive operations. and I think our record is very good in that

we have not been the source of any disclosures of that type of informa-
tion. We have been involved in reviews of militarv readiness, the
performance of highly sensitive weapons systems and matters of this
type. So I have no concern about our ability to deal with secret, classi-
fied, confidential information.

Now, referring to the compartmentation which exists within certain
intelligence operations. T have to be very frank that there will prob-
ably have to be clear legal authority to have access to the necessary
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information on a sufficiently broad basis. That may present a problem
to the intelliﬁence agencies, but I think that there must be some recog-
nition here that without the ability to get information in that manner,
there is not going to be adequate oversight, whether done by us or by
anybody else. You are not going to have it.

Mr. Mivrorp. I agree with you.

My question, primarily, goes not toward the executive agency so
much as, can you devise auditing procedures that would maintain this
comlpartmental concept,?

Mr. Staats. I think we can. I think we would have to be guided by
and would take into account the agency’s own problems in this regard.
We do that today in similar situations.

Mr. MiLrorp. Obviously, at some point there must be interdepart-
mental correlation, but my question 1s, can it be assumed that only a
very limited number of people, such as the intelligence agency itself,
have access to it ? It is very limited ?

Mr. StaaTs. We would have to recognize that problem, and in fact
today all of our classified reports are reviewed by the agency before
we release them to the Congress from the standpoint of what specific
information in them has to be classified.

On any of these subjects, we send the report in draft form to the
agency and many times, as you may know, we send classified reports
up to Congress. Often part will be classified, part will be unclassified.
Or there may be even pages where certain parts of the information
are classified, the remainder unclassified. This judgment is not made
by us; it is made by the agency when it gives the draft its security
review, and I think that would have to apply in this case.

Mr. MiLrorp. You mentioned briefly in your statement that audits of
the intelligence agencies might require more personnel. Do you have
any idea of how many.or what percentage of an increase would be re-
quired if you get into this?

Mr., Staats. We couldn’t really venture any guess at this point. It
would depend a great deal on the wording of the statute giving us
authority, and I think it would depend a great deal on the interests
of the oversight committee itself as to how much it would like us to do.
But I couldn’t venture a guess at the moment.

Mr. Mirorp. It would follow this compartmental concept in your
auditing. Would this proportionately require more people to carry out
than your routine types of investigations and audits?

Mr. Staats. I would say yes. Generally, yes.

Mr. Mivrorp, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. JounsoN. Mr. Staats, you have mentioned the figure $6 billion
in your letter to the committee as being the probable amount or at
least the figure that is bandied about as being spent on the intelligence.

Mr. Staats. That was not GAQO’s figure ; no, sir. -

Mr. Jounson. I think it is in your letter to the Congress.

Mr. Staars. We are attributing that figure to other sources.

Mr. JornsoN. You say it comes from other sources, but that is the
figure that you use. You didn’t sav that vou had determined that. Ob-
viously it is a large figure. We all recognize it is in the billions.

Mr. Staats. Yes.

58-920—75——3



28

Mr. Jounson. It is also my understanding it is hidden throughout
the budget in the budgets of many different agencies and departments
of the Ggovernment; is that correct ¢

Mr, Staats. That is right.

Mr. Jounson. When you are making audits of these other agencies
and departments of the Government, do you ever run across these blocs
of funds which are somehow squirreled away for the intelligence
activities of the Government ¢

Mr., Staats. We do run into situations on other reviews that we
make, reviews of the type I referred to on page 2 of my statement,
where we are simply tolg that that is information not available to us.

Mr. JounsoN. Then you do not pursue that further?

Mr. StaaTs. We have no way to pursue it.

Mr. JorxsoN. I hesitate to use the word “stonewalled” but when you
run into that stone wall attitude, do you take it for granted you haven’t
authority to pursue it? How do you know it doesn’t go beyond intelli-
gence activities?

Mr. Staats. With our present authority, we are not able to go be-
yond that point, although we make an effort to get them to give us
mformation on a voluntary basis.

Mr, Jonxson. I understand that the CIA has statutory authority
t(% d(l) as it pleases with the money and I agree with your interpretation
of that.

You have mentioned in your testimony or in your letter, I have for-
gotten which, that in response to a letter concerning Senator Percy’s
request, that you did not get responses from the CIA, the Defense
Department, and the NSA, I believe. You mention that they cited
statutory authority. What statutory authority does NSA and the
Department of Defense have to refuse to give you information legiti-
mately requested ?

Mr, Staars. We have that information here. If you like, we can
specify it now or give it to you.

Mr. Jorixson. If you can submit that to the committee. I would like
to see if the legislation we are talking about needs to be expanded
bevond CTA.

N [The riequested information is printed in the appendixes of these
earings.

Mr. gJSOIINSON. The Defense Department evidently. if they tell you
it is secret, you won't pursue it, or if NSA tells you, you won't pur-
sue 1t.

Mr. StaaTs. We might pursue it to see whether or not they would
be agreeable to declassifying enough of it to meet our requirements.
For example, if we are dealing with something like narcotics control,
or if we are dealing with some other matter then we do pursue it in
that sense, but the ultimate decision is theirs, not ours.

Mr. Jounsox. In your letter you indicated you wrote a letter to C1A
January 17 of this year and never received a response and made
attempts to get a response and could not.

What attempts do you make when they refuse to talk to you?

Mr. StaaTs. These are handled by telephone or visitation.

Mr. JounsoN. And if they flatly refuse, there is nothing you can
do about it?
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Mr. Staars. That is correct. _

Mr. Jou~soN. Well, we have this amendment to the Foreign Assist-
ance Act of 1974 which was passed last year, which prohibits CIA
expenditure of funds “for operations in foreign countries other than
intelligence activities, intended solely for obtaining necessary intelli-
gence” unless the President determines it is important to the national
security.

Presently then there would be no way of determining, no way that
anybody in the U.S. Government, unless the President himself went
into an investigative posture, could determine whether or not that
provision of the law is being honored ; is that correct ?

{ The reference is to the Hughes-Ryan amendment—section 32 of the
Foreign Assistance Act of 1974, P.L. 93-559, “Intelligence Activities
and Exchange of Materials”—which amended section 662 of the
Foreign Assistance Act of 1961; 22 U.S.C. 2422. The amendment
is printed on page 429 of the appendix.]

Mr. Staats, That is correct.

We do find that in some cases the agency will let us have infor-
mation. For example, in connection with the report we made to the
Congress on the legislative ceiling on expenditures in Laos, we were
able to get the information because they were willing to supply it.

Mr. Jounso~. They gave you the information, but did you have
any way of verifying if the information they gave you was correct?

Mr. KeLLER. Probably not.

I would like to follow up a little bit on your earlier question for
a minute. The law is quite clear in that it says we shall have access to
all information and papers and records of agencies. At the same time,
there is no enforcement power in the Comptroller General. In other
words, if we do get a refusal, we have no subpena power, we have no
way of going to a court and trying to enforce our right. We have
presented testimony on this problem to Congress. not primarily with
regard to security agencies, but concerning many agencies; we have
asked for subpena power in order to get a resolution of whether we
have a right to these records or not.

It is just as simple as this—that we can have all the rights in the
world and the agency has the papers and doesn’t give them to us.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Hayes?

Mr. Haves. Mr. Staats, do you know the mechanical method by
which moneys allocated in one budget—for example, in the Air
Force budget for intelligence purposes—are then transferred to an-
other intelligence agency—for example, to the CIA ¢

Mr. Staars. Mr. Lynn, again, can outline this. I am sure he will
tomorrow, but, in general, this is handled through the OMB with the
advice of the DCI and it becomes a Presidential decision.

OI\I}IBL? Haves. So that the physical method then is determined by

Mr. StaaTs, At the beginning of the fiscal year or as soon as the
funds are available, there would be a transfer that would take place.

Mr. Haves. Do you have information concerning how employees
are detailed between the various intelligence agencies and other execu-
tive branch departments? -

Mr. Staars. No, sir, I do not.
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Mr. Haves. If confidentiality and the problem of classification
causes no audit to be done, is it possible for GAO now to audit those
things which have been publicly disclosed? For example, the Glomar
Explorer adventure?

Mr. Staats. As far as getting verification of the data which relates
to that matter, the answer would still lie with the agency. I don’t think
the fact that it has been made partially public really alters the legal
or the factual situation.

Mr. Haves. You do not believe that alters their classification sys-
tem at all, so they may classify what has been published in ncws-
papers and broadcast by television and yet you accept that classifica-
tion or you feel you are required to accept it ¢

Mr. KeLrer, If we are talking about CIA and funds spent on the
certificate of the Director. He can still maintain he has legal authority
to withhold information on that project. I can conceive that he would
say, “Yes, this has been disclosed, but we are not going to disclose
the mechanics relating to the part that was disclosed.”

Mr. Haves. For example, the procurement process on the vessel
itself, how much it cost and who contracted for it, et cetera.

Mr. KeLLer. Of course, I am speculating here.

Mr. Haves. Does the General Accounting Office have authority to
conduct audits on U.S. agencies outside the United States?

Mr. KELLER. Yes, -

Mr, Haves. Do you feel you are subject to the same rulings of con-
fidentiality and classification when you go abroad and begin to con-
duct those audits?

Mr, KeLLer. We have offices in Frankfurt, Germany, and Bangkok.

There are two types of situations. We probably would have trouble
with overseas CIA activities just the same as we would have a problem
here. With respect to Defense activities or AID activities that do not
involve intelli%ence activities, even though they may be classified, we
Frobably would not have any particular trouble. Our people would
1ave to have the required security clearances, but we have had no
real problem with that.

Mr. StaaTs. Legally, we have the same situation in any agency where
the agency head has authority to make expenditures on his own
certificate. We have exactly the same problem in State or the FBI
with respect to expenditures made on a certificate. Any other agency
that has that same kind of statutory power presents the same problem
as far as we are concerned. We cannot go behind the certificate made
by the agency head.

Mr. Havyes. Thank you.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Lehman ¢

Mr. Leaman. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Mr, Staats, are you a CPA$

Mr. Staats. No, sir.

Mr. Leaman. Being head of the General Accounting Office, you
work very closely with CPA’s and understand professional accounting
procedures?

Mr. StaaTs. We have about 600 CPA’s in GAQ, and we work very
closely with CPA organizations,

Mr. Lenyax. I am sure you have a working knowledge.
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In looking through this statement of yours, I run into such terms
in regard to auditing as, On page 4, “accuracy of estimates.” On page 7,
blocked-out informants’ names in ordinary accounting procedures. In
getting a certified audit, you do have to do confirmations on which
are the informants in the certified audit. . '

At page 6 you talk about “lack of access of information.”

In this kind of an audit, it is really not what I would call a real
audit. To me an audit is either a certified audit or not an audit. It
either is or it isn’t.

To me what kind of a financial institution in this country would
advance money to a business firm based on this kind of an audit that
lacks estimates, contains blocked-out names, and reports lack of access
to information ¢

Mr. StaaTs. I am sure that you would recognize that when an audi-
tor cannot fully verify the. basis upon which he certifies a financial
statement, he is going to qualify. He should qualify it.

In this case that you refer to, involving the blocking out of inform-
ants’ names, it would not affect at all the kind of judgment we would
be seeking to make, whether the summaries which the FBI has pre-
pared for us are adequately reflective of what is in the files. We don’t
need the name of the person; we don’t need the name of the organiza-
tion; what we do need to know is whether the summary itself is an
accurate reflection of what is in the file.

Mr. Leusan. You have to do that with confirmation of some type
from some source.

Mr. StaaTs. That is correct.

Mr. Leaman. The only financial institution that I can think of that
would advance money on this kind of an audit would be the Treasury
of the U.S. Government.

Mr. Staats. I must say that some of the rules are different between
the private and the public sector.

Mr. Lenaan. My next question would be rather provincial in nature.
As you know, the area I represent is near Cuba and has a large Cuban
refugee community and has apparently been the scene of a great deal
of CIA operation. Radio and so forth. Do you have the authority to
obtain for this committee the sums that have gone to groups there,
and still more important, to determine what money is still going to
such groups?

Mr. Staats. No.

Mr. Lenman. T expected that answer.,

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Field. ‘

Mr, Fierp. In early 1970, there was a report prepared at the Office
of Management and Budget referred to as the so-called Schlesinger
report. It was an attempt to study the administration’s budget of the
intelligence community.

Did GAO ever receive a copy of that report ¢

Mr. StaaTs. Not that I am aware of ; no, sir.

Mr. Fiewp. Was GAO aware of the study
4 lt\frl Staats. We have heard of it, but are not familiar with the

etails.

Mr. Fierp. Did you ever request a copy of that report ¢

Mr. Staats. I am not sure that we did.
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Mr. Frern. Has GAO ever attempted to receive reports from the
Office of Management and Budget on any of these studies that may
have been done on the intelligence community in terms of its budget
or anything of that nature?

Mr. StaaTs. No; for the simple reason that we have been aware that
they are under somewhat the same restrictions as we.

Mr. Fierp. In pursuit of your studies in order to try to evaluate
some of the requests that you have had from Congress, you have never
felt that that would be a quick and appropriate way of erhaps receiv-
ipéz some of the information without having to go into the confidential
side.

What I am thinking is, if you could get the results of somebody else’s
study you may not have had to get into a specific mission or the name
of an agent or anything like that, which might be highly classified.
You might nevertheless, without having done that yourself, at least
get the general results which by now are at least figures or something
like that. Have you ever thought of that as an appropriate way of find-
ing out the cost and the relative budget breakdown of the intelligence
community ¢

Mr. StaaTs. One thing we have thought about is the possibility of
doing a review, after consultation with appropriate committees, of the
process and the procedures, by which the agencies exercise internal
control of their budgets and their activities. Such a review would not
divulge in any way the substance of actions by the agency.

But to do so, we would have to have access to information, and to
date we have not been able to get that kind of access.

Mr. Fiern. Thank you.

What type of records did GAQ retain as to its audit and the working
materials that go into an audit? Do you keep copies of all the audits
done of the intelligence community or of any agencies in it ?

Mr. Staats. We usually keep files on our work for a period of time—
working papers and so on.

Mr. FieLp. You do have complete records of all the audits done of
intelligence agencies?

Mr. KerrEr. I would like to comment just for a moment, This is sub-
ject to verification.

Normally on classified reports we do, of course, have our backup
papers and copies of reports. I believe when we were doing work in
CIA some materials were kept at the CTA headquarters. We do not
have copies of all such reports in our building, but they are available
to us. I just wanted to clarify that point.

Mr. FrrzeeraLn, That is correct.

Mr. KerLer. This situation may exist at other agencies.

Mr. Staats. Our working materials involving NSA are kept at NSA.
More generally. when we are dealing with especially sensitive, classi-
fied information. where we want to make sure that we are not the
source-of divulgence, we will keep those records in the agency and that
which we would keep in our office would be very minimal.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Staats, have you received any request from
any Member of Congress to check on whether any money has flown
from the U.S:. Treasury to what I will call loosely organized crime?

Mr. StaaTs. No; we have not had any such requests.
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Chairman Pige. Mr. Staats, earlier you suggested that the manner
in which the Joint Committee on Atomic Energy had functioned would
be a pretty fair pattern by which to operate a joint committee on the
oversight of intelligence activities.

The Joint Committee on Atomic Energy operates in such a manner
that we can read in the budget of the United States each year the
amount we are spending for the purchase of nuclear materials and
the amount we are spending for the manufacture of nuclear weapons.

Can you think of any reason why, if we tell the world what we are
spending for the manufacture of nuclear weapons, we should not tell
our own taxpayers what we are spending for intelligence ¢

Mr. StaaTs. This is a very difficult question to answer in categorical
terms. I should think, Mr. Chairman, that at least some elements of the
intelligence community budget could be made available in some form.
Where I could see possible trouble with the release of figures on the
amount of money involved is that, while a gross figure itself doesn’t
present very much of a problem, it only represents a basis for analysis
and questions such as, “What did you spend last year, 5 years ago?
‘What has been the trend #”

Chairman Pike. Do you think it would be more harmful to have
gross figures revealed to the public than it would be to conceal them on
the grounds that their release would be harmful ?

Mr. StaaTs. There is certainly less problem with gross figures for
the total intelligence community than there would be with respect to
any single element. There is no doubt about that.

I would be hopeful and perhaps even optimistic that a way could be
found to provide some gross information without presenting a prob-
lem of confidentiality. To the best of my knowledge, the intelligence
community will oppose any kind of a figure, however, because of the
feeling of sensitivity it has about even a gross figure.

Chairman Pixe. Of course they oppose any revelation of any figure
whatsoever. I would agree that at some point down the line, in line
items, the amount expended should not be revealed on a line item basis
vear after year; because that would—in my judgment, at least—con-
stitute some revelation of the methods of our intelligence gathering.
But I would also like to say to you that T helieve there is no reason at
all that the gross figures we spend for intelligence should not be
revealed to the American people.

Mr. McClory ¢ .

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Staats, I judge in line with this questioning that
if we gave a gross figure without separating, for instance, covert activ-
ities from general information gathering activities, there wouldn’t be
any problem, but if we would describe the amount of money that is
expended for covert activities, so called, that would be information
which I assume in the intelligence community would be regarded as
highly valuable to the enemy in addition to the fact that it might be
informative to the Members of Congress or to the American people.

Mr. StaaTs. The more you break it down, the greater the problem.
I agree with that.

There is also the corollary problem of what is included in the
figure; this would have to be agreed upon. There are some activities
which Ferform an intelligence function and also perform other
nonintelligence functions concurrently or coincidentally.
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Mr. McCrory. I would like to see what else we can obtain from you
in addition in executive session or under an agreement of confidential-
ity insofar as this committee is concerned. For one thing, about the
Percy reports. In addition to the request Mr. Percy made, this was
supplemented then by a request by the committee, so it was a com-
mittee request, or it was delivered to the committee. Is that available:
now to this committee ? -

Mr. Sraats. Yes, it will be.

Mr. McCrory. With respect to the audit being performed for the
House Judiciary Subcommittee with respect to the FBI, to the extent
that that is classified, that would be available to this committee as
well; will it not?

Mr. Staars. We will make that report to Mr. Rodino. It is my
understanding that after he has had a chance to receive that report- .
and study it, it would be available. '

Mr. McCrory. If we get an agreement from the CIA that certain
detailed financial information, for instance, will be made available to
this committee, or would be made available to this committee in its
investigative work, would you be capable then of auditing or verifyin
the information if we get the permission for you to make that kinﬁ
of an audit?

Mr. Staats. We would have to have CIA’s agreement or permission
for access to the records necessary to verify it.

Mr, McCrory. But then you could do it. -

Just one other area and that is with respect to the questions that
were addressed to you by my colleague, Mr. Dellums.

Would you be able to supply the information that you would pro-
vide in executive session in a written form which we could receive
under aén agreement of confidentiality without having a full executive
session ?

Mr. Staats. I think it would have to be with permission. There
would have to be an agreement to supply it to you.

Mr. McCrory. If we get the agreement from them, you can supply
it to us in written form. I am asking whether we have to resolve our-
selves into executive session or have another session or whether you can
send it to the chairman.

Mr. Kerrer. We can certainly work all that out, Mr. McClory.
The two reports Congressman Dellums was talking about were made
specifieally at the request of the House Armed Services Committee.
The reports were made to that committee. It is my understanding
that such material is available to this committee.

Chairman Pixe. If the gentleman will yield, the House Armed
Services Committee has passed a resolution turning over to this com-
mittee such information as they have.

Mr. Kerper. That would include the two particular reports that
Congressman Dellums has referred to.

Mr. McCrory. You haven’t any other requests for confidential in-
formation of the type we are making our inquiry about here from any
other member of the committee or of the Congress, which you think
might be useful to us, do you?

Mr. Staats. I believe we have referred to all of them here in our
“statement and in the letters which have been made available to the

committee.
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Mr. McCrory. I want to thank you very 1nuch for a very helpful
and verK constructive statement here today, Mr. Staats.

Thank you very much,

Chairman Pige. Mr. Giaimo...

~ Mr. Giammo. Mr. Staats, don’t you have a long history of reviewing
and auditing the Department of Defense ¢

Mr. StaaTs. That 1s correct.

Mr. Granyo. Then, for many years you have looked into the activi-
ties of the Department of Defense; is that correct ?

Mr. Staats. That is correct.

Mr. Giamvo. In the course of looking into the activities of the De-
partment of Defense, have you, to any extent, looked into their intelli-
gence operations? ‘

Mr. Staars. No, sir, we have not.

Mr. Grammo. Have you ever attempted—to the degree that you out-
lined in your opening statement that you sought over the years to con-
duct adequate review of CIA, NSA and the FBI—to do the same with
DIA and the other subcategories of intelligence functions within the
Department of Defense ?

Mr. StaaTts. We have not. We would have the same problems that
we have with respect to any other zlement of the intelligence
community. -

Mor. G1ammo. In your opening statement, you say that you did make
positive efforts to review certain functions within CIA and FBI. Did
you have a series of negotiations which failed ?

Mr. Staats. That is right. We did not attempt to initiate audit
work at the FBI on our own; it was undertaken after we rececived a
specific request from the House Judiciary Committee.

Myr. Granro. Do I understand correctly that you have no interest in
trying to do the same with Defense agencies?

Mr. StaaTs. We have not felt that it was practical to do because
of our limited access to information.

In the communications area, which in some aspects is related to
intelligence, we have done extensive work.

Mr. Gramnro. Are you talking about certain unnamed agencies which
deal in communications and other electronic types of intelligence?

Mr. Staars. That would be part of the context which we would
keep in mind in looking at the effectiveness of the total Defense
Department communications capability.

Mr. Giaimo. In general your answer basically is that you have not
attempted to look 1nto the intelligence community under the jurisdic-
tion of the Department of Defense. ;

Mr. Staats. The restrictions on information have been such that
we just did not feel it was a practical way to spend our money.

Mr. Granro. I'would like to ask you a direct question, based upon
your own experience in government and with the budget. Do you think
there would be any harm to national security when we balance it
against the right of the American people to know? Would there be
any injury if we were to publish a one-shot line item in the budget
of the total appropriation figure for the Central Intelligence Agency ?

Mvr. Staats. I would not favor doing it for just one element of the
community, If I were to do it, I would do it for the total intelligence

effort.
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Mr. Granyo. Are you saving, in other words, go beyvond publishing
the budget of the CIA and publish the budgets of the other functions.
also?

Mr. StaaTs. Yes, indeed.

Mr. G1aimo. Can you tell me why? )

. Mr. Staars. Well. for one thing, the total obviously is larger and if
you were to identify the individual pieces of it, there would be a
greater risk

Mpr. Graryo. May I interrupt.

I thought you mentioned publishing the budgets of each agency. Are
you now saying just take one total figure for all intelligence agencies?

Mr. Sraats. In responding to Chairman Pike’s question a few
moments ago I was talking about the total intelligence community.

Mr. Giammo. With regard to yvour response to the chairman, I was
not sure whether you meant the total CIA budget or the total intelli-
gence budget.

Mr. Staars. I would like to be clear about that.

Mr. Giaimo. Then I gather you are in some disagreement with the
Rockefeller report, which suggests that portions of the CIA budget
could be published.

Mr. StaaTs. I don’t recall whether it referred to the CIA budget
or to the total, but also I believe it recommended that it should be
explored. I don’t believe it made a flat-out policy recommendation.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Stanton.

Mr. Sranton, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Staats, does the Office of Budget and Management interfere
with the GAO audit attempts?

Mr. StaaTs. Are you now speaking generally ?

Mr. StanTON. S}I')eciﬁcally as to the inteﬁigence community.

Mr. StaaTs. No.

Mr. Stanrton. Are you familiar with Gen. Mark Clark’s 1955 review
of the intelligence community, and more particularly, the CIA, in
which specific recommendations were made for oversight?

Mr. Staats. I do recall seeing his study at the time. I have not
reviewed it recently.

Mr. StanToN. The recommendation was that, rather than instituting
an oversight committee, there be a Citizens Review Committee or Citi-
zens Advisory Committee which has been functioning since 1955.

Are you aware of whether that committee has any particular knowl-
edge of the budget of the CIA or of any of the other intelligence
agencies ?

Mr. StaaTs. I cannot speak with current knowledge, but at the time
I was with the Bureau of the Budget I was familiar with what they
did. I sat in on a number of their meetings.

To the best of my knowledge, they did not get into oversight of
expenditures. The suggestion in the Rockefeller report that the Board
be given that responsibility would, I think, be a new responsibility.

Mr. StanTon. In other words, the original report of Gen. Mark
Clark, which specifically recommended rather strong oversight proce-
dures by the Congress and others, was watered down in the Eisenhower
administration to a Citizens Advisory Committee which hasn’t done
even the perfunctory operation of reviewing budget. Is that what you
are saying? )
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Mr. Staats. It is. To the best of my knowledge, it did not get into
the question of how much money should be spent, how it was to be
spent, or any followup audit on the manner in which it was expended.

Mr. STaNTON. Are you aware of any time during the course of the
last 20 years when anybody in any of the.intelligence community has
been prosecuted for stealing?

Mjy. StaaTs. Do you mean information ¢

Mr. StanTON. No, money.

Mr. StaaTs. I am sure there must have been, but I cannot cite the
cases.

Mr. StanToN, That is not a secret, is it ?

Mr. XeLLer. We have not really made any effort to find out.

Mr. TreeN. Mr. Staats, I want to try to understand the limitations
on your auditing authority. I assume that you have audited the FBI
on occasion, that is, looked at the overall amount of money appropri-
ated fgor the FBI and attempted to account for how that money was
spent ¢

er. Staats. We have cited here the problem that we have currently
with the FBI, but the FBI has not raised problems with us except for
the question of the need to have access to the individual investigative
files for verification purposes. Except for that one point we have had
good cooperation from the FBI. -

Mr. Treen. What I am trying to determine is this: A certain amount
of money Congress appropriates for the FBI, I assume, is in our
Justice Department appropriations. Of that certain amount for the
FBI, some is spent on the certificate of the Director. Those are the
areas that you have trouble with. But you can aggregate the amount
of r;loney in a particular agency that is spent by that means, can you
not ¢

Mr. Staats. The amount that is authorized to be spent in this manner
is known. There is no secret about the amount authorized to be
expended on the certificate of the Attorney General. We do not, how-
ever, have any authority to determine how much was spent for a
particular purpose.

My, Treen. We could determine then, in a very simple arithmetic
process, how much we appropriate to each agency that may be ex-
pended on the certificate or warrant of the department head to get an
aggregate figure of how much money is spent without the necessity of
accounting for it.

M. Staars. I think that is correct.

Mr. KeLrLer. I don’t see any real problem with getting overall totals.
We have had no trouble with the FBI in so-called housekeeping
functions.

Mr. Treen. I would like to see that as a starting point, how much
we appropriate to agencies with intelligence gathering activities that
a{'e in the category of expendable on the warrant of the agency head
alone.

Mr. Staats. There would be no problem in doing that, as long as
the funds are appropriated to the agency and can be identified.

With respect to the CIA you have a difficult situation because CIA
does not receive any appropriation directly from the Congress. It is
financed through other appropriations,
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Mr. TreeN. And we don’t know then the sources of its funds? When
Isay “we,” the GAQO does not know ¢

Mr. StaaTs. The GAO does not know. :

Mr. TreeN. Some could come from HEW, some could come from
Interior for the CIA and GAO would not know that, is that correct?

Mr. Staats. I have to assume that the Appropriations Committee
k}nows, but I have no way of knowing what information is given to
them. : '

Mr. Treen. Mr. Staats, on page 15 of your prepared statement you
refer to several factors that bear upon the question of how we can
most properly relate our audit responsibilitics to the special char-
acteristics of the intelligence community. You say: “There are other
factors. however, and they are also entitled to be given due weight.”
The last one you cite is “* * * the indications of a potential for sig-
nificant contributions toward more efficient and effective management
of certain of the activities pursued by intelligence agencies.” What
indications do you have of a potential for significant contributions
toward the more cfficient management of activities?

Mur. Staats. I would say that from our experience, any organization
of this general size and scope of operations is suseeptible of making
improvements in several different areas. I can say this without much
fear of contradiction. In addition, there certainly have been many
statements made, valid or not, to the effect that there is overlap and
failure of coordination within the entire intelligence community.
There have been many stories in the press to this effect.

Mr. TreeN. I was wondering whether you were alluding to these
allegations in the press and elsewhere or whether you yourself have
received specific indications that in the intelligence community there
are these potentials for savings. I recognize that in any outfit that
spends a lot of money you can say there is a potential for savings, but
you don’t have any specific indications that in the intelligence com-
munity uniquely there are significant savings in efficiency, do you?

Mr. Staats. No. We would not be able to be more specific until we
have anthority to review their operations.

Mr. TrekN. Thank vou, sir.

--Chairman PixkEe. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. Drrroars. Thank you.

Mr. Staats, my first question goes to the question of legal authority.
In my question I will use the term “illegal acts.” What I have in mind
is such things as assassinations. warrantless wiretaps, burglary and
surreptitious entry and warfare undeclared by Congress or unauthor-
ized by overt President action. My question is what is GAO’s view of
the use of appropriated funds to commit illegal acts?

The second part of that question is: Is such a view in any way de-
pendent upon whether these funds are in a disclosed or undisclosed
categorv?

Mr. Staats. T don’t believe that we would have any basis for as-
suming that those acts have taken place.

Mr. Dernoeys. T am not asking for a judgment on whether they have
taken place, simply on the question as to hypothetical, illegal acts.

Mr. Staats. T think the answer would be that if we had authority
to have access to information and records concerning the type of thing
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you are talking about, if indeed they took place, then we would be
able to make a determination.

Mr. Derrums. You are not prepared at this point to render any
judgment on illegal acts simply as a hypothetical question in terms
of appropriated funds? .

Mr. StaaTs. It is a hypothetical question, I think you would agree.

Mr. Derroms. In your letter to Senator Proxmire of May 10, 1974,
on congressional oversight, page 8, third paragraph, you were dis-
cussing GAO reviews of CIA expenditures and you said,

No exceptions were taken to any expenditures; in those cases where question-
able payments came to our attention, we referred the matter to the CIA Comp-
troller’s Office for corrective action. In using the term “questionable payments”,
we meant any expenditures which, exeept for former section 10(a) of the act,
appeared to be improper or illegal either under law or under the decisions of
the Comptroller General.

My question is: Did -GAO bring any of these “questionable pay-
ments” to the attention of any Member of the House or the Senate or
any committee ?

Mr. StaaTs. Mr. Keller can answer that.

"Mr. KeLLEr. Except for some minor items I have no record of that
having been done; there is always a possibility our people who were
involved consulted with the Special Intelligence Subcommittee but I
cannot vouch for that.

I have no record of it being brought to the Congress’ attention.

Mr. DerrLums. Thank you.

Would you then provide this committee with specifics on what you
considered questionable payments?

Mr. Staats. We can do that.

Mr. KeLLer. We can try. We are talking about things which took
place a number of vears ago. We may have a problem of availability
of records, but we will do the best we can.

Mr. Derruss. I appreciate that. :

Mr. Staats, when I raised the earlier question with respect to your
opinion of appropriated funds for illegal acts and_we both tended to
agree at this particular moment since I am not trying to put you in a
position of making a value judgment. you did, however, in your defini-
tion of questionable accounts, even with your own statement in your
Jetter of May 10, 1974. allude to the question of the issue of improper
or illegal. So to some extent it would seem to me that it was not that
hypothetical in that you also came to the conclusion that certain fac-
tors, certain pavments that you considered questionable were in the
category. in your own mind and in the minds of your staff, as improper
or illegal so when I raised the question of what is your view with
respect to illegal acts, T was assuming that you had some predisposi-
tion with respect to the use of appropriated funds for illegal acts.

Mr. Staats. This would depend on the individual case.

We would have to examine the statutes involved in the particular
case. the language of the Appropriation Act, the Attorney General’s
decisions and court decisions. Anything of this type would fall into
the category of what we talked about here.

My, Drrreas, Thank vou. ) .
My next question is: Is there a difference in GAO’s approach or

their resnonse when they are operating under their own authority
as opposed to when they are acting on congressional request?
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Mr. StaaTs. Not insofar as a determination of what is illegal or im-
proper, would be concerned. The procedure differs in the sense that,
1f we are responding to a request, say, of the Armed Services Com-
mittee to look at a particular problem, we accept that request as what
their requirement is and we do not make a jl%%‘gmgnt of whether they
have a good basis for that request or not. We go ahead and try to
answer the question.

Second, when we make our report, it is addressed to the committee.
In any case where we initiate a report on our own we release it to the
press the day after its transmittal to Congress so it is a public matter.

Chairman PIke. The time of the gentleman has expired. We have a
record vote on now. Would you be able to be back at 2 o’clock this -
afternoon?

Mr. StaaTs. Yes, sir.

Chairman Pige. The committee will stand in recess until 2 o’clock,
at which time Mr. Murphy will be recognized. We will go through
the members one more time and then quit for the day.

We will ask you to supply for the record those things you were not
able to supply in open session.

[Whereupon, at 12:22 p.m., the committee was recessed, to recon-
vene at 2 p.m,, the same day.]

AFTERNOON BSESSION

Chairman Pige. The committee will come to order.

Mr. Murphy, you may inquire.

Mr. Murrry. Thank you very much.

Mr. Staats, maybe you have covered this before, but would you sup-
ply this committee with a copy of-the report that you prepared for
Senator Percy ?

Mr. StaaTs. I believe that we indicated this morning that it would
be available. There have been discussions on that question. I under-
stand it will be made available to this committee.

Mr. MureaY. Mr. Staats, earlier today you talked about vouchered
and unvouchered accounts. Would you give us in the terminology of
the GA O exactly what you mean by that?

Mr. Staats. In budgetary terminology, vouchered funds carry a
description of the purpose for which they were spent, and the voucher
serves as an auditable document. An unvouchered fund is one which
is made solely on the certification of some officer who has authority
to make the certification; it does not provide the same kind of audit
trail that exists when vouchered funds are spent.

. Mr. Murpay. How does that differ from, say, the CIA Director’s
certification account$

Mr. StaaTs. It is the same concept.

Chairman Pixe. Would you yield ¢

. Mr. MoreaY. Yes.

Chairman Pige. Do you actually see the certificates whereby the
Director of the CIA says he has spent this money ¢

Mr. StaaTs. I don’t think so.

Chairman Pixe. You take his word for it ¢
. Mr. StaaTs. The purpose of the bills that have been introduced by
Senator Schweiker in the Senate and Congressman Eckhardt in the
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House would allow us to see the certification and to meke a judgment
-of whether or not the expenditure was for a confidential purpose, but
not to question it beyond that point. I believe that was the purpose of
the bills in both cases. '

[The bills referred to are H.R. 1513, introduced by Congressman
Eckhardt on January 16, 1975, and S. 1817, introduced by Senator
Schweiker on May 22,1975.] : :

Mr. Murrity. Is the practice of certification in the CIA the same as
it is in the FBI for their Directors’ accounts? . <

‘MI‘.ISTAA’I‘S. Yes, I believe so, and in the other intelligence agencies
as well. : :

Mr. MureHY. Does the IRS have a similar account ¢

Mr. KerLEr. I believe they do.

Mr. StaaTs. I believe that is correct ; yes.

As a matter of fact, a great many agencies have small amounts which
are available to the head of the agency and are expended on his certi-
fication, which simply means that they are spent on the-basis of his
}'udgment rather than on the basis of complying strictly with all the
aws that otherwise relate to expenditure of appropriated funds.

_Mr. Murpny. Could it be determined in an aggregate sum totaling
all these different intelligence-gathering agencies, what certificate ac-
counts for all these different intelligence-gathering agencies would
amount to? )

Mr. Staats. You could not do that for the Central Intelligence
Agency. It could be done with respect to other agencies where such
funds are carried on a limitation basis in the appropriations acts them-
selves. That could be done.

Mr. Murrny. Would you have any knowledge, Mr. Staats, of any
World War II bombers being sold, transferred, or in some way ferried
out of this country to other countries through your accounting
procedure ?

Mr. Staats. Not that I know of ; we would not have direct knowl-
edge of such transfers, B

Mr. Murrny. What happens to military equipment, say. from World
War IT? I am talking specifically about bombers stored in Arizona,
B-26’s? Who would keep track of these, the armed services ?

Mr. StaaTs. Yes, the armed services.

Mr. Frrzoeravp. If I may interject, I think this might run to a ques-
tion which would involve some work we have done which is of a classi-
fied nature.

While we would have some limited knowledge, yet the report I have
in mind is classified secret.

Mr. Mureuay. Without delving into the classification, would your
accounting procedures inform us if we were to follow an accounts
trail as far as weapons or airplanes were concerned ? Could we find out
who received those ?

Mr. Frrzeerarp. I cannot comment specifically in response to that
question, on the basis of the report to which I just referred.

Mr. Staats. I think we could give you some information as to who
has custody and accountability for security and disposition of those

aircraft.
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Mr. Mureny. Could you follow us up to the step before this ac-
countability procedure would leave the country? Would your proce-
dures follow that far?

Mr. StaaTs. If they are disposed of under a military sales agree-
ment, then I think that the information would be available.

Mr. Muoreay. Could you give us information about some corpora-
tion, some domestic corporation, purchasing said equipment in the
United States, or would your accounting procedures stop with the pur-
chase by a private domestic corporation ¢ ‘

Mr. StaaTs. I believe they would stop at that point. I would have
to check on that to be sure; I would not want to be too categorical
about that.

Mr. Morpuy. Accountingly speaking, if you wanted to cover move-
ments of World War II equipment or any military equipment, your
procedures would go up to a private corporation sale, and the trail
would end there as far as you are concerned ¢

Mr. StaaTs. I believe that is correct.

Mr. Suarer, If the equipment is combat-effective military equip-
ment, unless there were some unusual terms of sale, the equipment
would have to be demilitarized before being sold to a private
corporation.

Mr. MurprY. What do you mean by demilitarized ¢

Mr. SuarEr. By that I mean that aircraft would have been rendered
incapable of delivering ordnance, or a gun barrel would have been
rendered incapable of firing a shell.

On the other hand, if eluipment is sold to another country under the
Foreign Military Sales Act as a piece of military equipment, or if
donated to another country under the military aid program, the
accountable records, if they have been properly kept, should be trace-
able and we should be able to follow it through.

But if equipment is sold to a private corporation as a demilitarized
item, our audit trail would be lost at the point of sale,

Mr. Murpry. Thank you.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Kasten,

Mr. KasTeEN. Mr. Staats, does the GAO have any knowledge of pres-
ent or former GAO employees who have subsequently worked or are
currently working for any intelligence agency ¢

Mr. Staats. T do not know of any. I would want to make a very spe-
cific check before I would be completely certain of that. but I am not
aware of any. I think I am rather confident in saying there are none.

Mr. KasTEN. Have you ever looked into the problems of detailing
of the employvees hetween intelligence agencies and other executive
branch departments?

Mr. StaaTs. No, sir, we have not. Again, I think we would be up
against the barrier we talked about this morning in not having access
to that information.

Mr. KastEN. How do you handle the problem, for example,.of CTA
employees who are detailed to the Commerce Department or the De-
fense Department or OMB or other agencies when you conduct your
comprehensive audits?

Mr. StaaTs. I do not know of any problems that have ever been pre-
sented in that form. T am not aware of how many such people are on
detail. We would not necessarily know. We would not ordinarily be
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dealing with an individual at that level. We would be dealing more
with the supervisory chain,

In general, if we were auditing Agriculture’s grain program, for
example, we would assume thac any such people were on their payroll
and accountable to Agriculture.

Mr. KasTEN, You would not know, for example, that someone was
receiving their check not from that particular department but in fact
was on the payroll of the CIA ?

Mr. StaaTs. We would have no way of knowing.

Mr. KasteN. In the process of conducting an audit, you don’t go
back to see where they are being paid?

Mr. Staats. If we were to go into agencies for that specific purpose,
I think we might be able to find out. In other words, if we were to
undertake a review as to all employees detailed from other agencies to
an agency such as Commerce, I think we could obtain that information.

Mr. Kasten, For example, I believe it was the Drug Enforcement
Agency, there are 30 or 40 employees of the CIA who had been work-
ing in the drug enforcement area. If you were to conduct a compre-
hensive audit of the Drug Enforcement Agency and there were 30 or
40 employees of the CIA in that agency are you telling us you would
not know that they were working for the CIA ¢ -

Mr. KeLLrr. You may or may not know. There are many ways to
handle details. For example, the employee in question might appear
on the rolls of DEA ; on the record he is a DEA employee, and yet the
CIA may be reimbursing DEA for his services in an entirely separate
transaction. If an employee is not on the rolls of the borrowing agency,
that would be (i)rett_v easy to pick up. If he is being paid by the borrow-
ing agi;ency and the agency is being reimbursed, then it is a little harder
to pick up.

fam not saying it is impossible to do it. I agree with Mr, Staats, if
vire made a special effort, I think we could find out or come pretty
close.

Mr. Staats. There are three possibilities. One might be that the
agency knows someone expert in a particular field and arranges to
borrow him on a formal reimbursible basis from another agency. The
second would be that an individual transfers from one agency of the
Government to another. The third would be that an individual is
detailed informally, where, I suppose. it could conceivably be done for
"some ulterior reason: in this case, I do not know that we, or anyone else
perhaps. would be able to findyput very much about it.

Mr. KasteN. If someone were being paid from the Agriculture De-

artment, let’s say. because that is the one we used before, and reim-
Eursed from the CIA, your comprehensive audit would not show on
payroll records that there was a reimbursement being made from the
CIA to the Agriculture Department which indirectly paid the salary
of that individual ?

Let’s say there was a secretary working for an Under Secretary of
Agriculture or working for another executive who in fact was an
employee of the CIA and workina for the CIA, you would never find
that in vour comprehensive audit ?

Mr. Staars. We conld find it out unless perhaps. that individual was
paid for out of certified or unvouchered funds in the lending agency.
If he is there on a reimbursible or even a nonreimbursible basis, we

58-920—75——4
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could probably find that out if we had any reason to inquire. But, we
would not seek out such information on our own or as a routine matter.

Mr. Kasten. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

‘Chairman Pixe. Mr. Aspin.

Mr. AspIN. No questions, thank you.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Milford ?

Mr. Mirrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Staats, I am bothered by the dialog between you and the chair-
man and Mr. Giaimo concerning public revelation of the total amount
budgeted for our total intelligence activities. Isn’t it a fact that most
of our intelligence agencies have a fairly constant year-to-year budget ?
For example, DIA and NSA, ERDA and the FBI, their annual budg-
ets would not have wide variations from year to year. Wouldn’t that
essentially be correct # They may have a steady climb for inflation, but
1 year it would not be real high and the next year substantially differ-
ent, would it ¢

Mur. Staats. That all depends on the agency. Different agencies have
different patterns. If you take a large agency like the entire Defense
Department what you are saying is quite true. It reflects inflation and
it reflects the manpower levels: those are the two principal ingredients
which have affected the total size of the defense budget. But other
agencies have ups and downs. Take the Labor Department’s manpower
programs for example; in time of recession they go way up in
expenditures,

Mr. MmLrorp. I am speaking here of intelligence agencies only.

Mr. Staats. I don’t know what the pattern is with respect to intelli-
-genee agencies as I have indicated this morning.

Mr. Mirrorp. Here is what I am getting at: Isn't it also a fact that
some types of intelligence activities, particularly covert operations,
can be extremely expensive ? Where one single operation may cost more
than the entire budget of other intelligence agencies, isn’t it a fact that
there can be very wide variations in cost, there ¢

Mr. StaaTs. I said this morning that I could not see a great problem
in publishing the total intelligence budget per se. Where I do think
vou get into problems is trying to analyze trends and year-to-year
comparisons as to what makes up for the difference. If this were indeed
purely a matter of reflecting inflation from year to vear, that would
be one thing, but there may well be variations which could be fairly
dramatic. .

I would not retract what I said this morning: with respect to the
gross figure for the whole intelligence function I cannot see that as a
problem. as such. But if you were to try to develop trends since World
War IT and to analyze changes from year to year, or if you tried to do
this for a 5-year period. and if you tried to go behind those figures
and to examine what those programs were—I don’t believe that is what
the chairman is talking about.

At least that is not what Tam talking about. -

Mr. Mivrorn. That is not what I am talking about either. T am talk-
%)n% about publishing now annual figures of our own intelligence

udgets.

I%m trying to establish the fact that with the agencies covered by
that budget some of the intelligence activities that occurred there are

-extremely expensive. I mentioned specifically covert operations and
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that the cost of these operations can vary dramatically from year to
ear, I have a fear here that if the total is known, that this is what our
intelligence budget is and compared again at a later time, that one
«could extract from that knowle %Zand attribute it to particular oper-
ations. I am worried about that being damaging to the Nation.

Mr. StaaTs. I would have great difficulty seeing any real problem
there, 80 long as you did not have a requirement that you have a de-
taiela analysis as to why that budget went up or down.

Mr. Mmrorb. The other factor that bothers me a little if we do go
public with the total figure, then it must be made public throughout
the congressional process, the authorization hearings and again in the
appropriations process, floor amendment processes and what have you,
and that in the interim between authorization and appropriations in-
telligence situations can change dramatically to where the figures may
need to be altered.

Mr. StaaTs. I am very familiar with the arguments against publish-
ing a gross figure. They run something like this: once you have a gross
figure, then you want to go behind that figure, once there is a total
figure, then there is no basis for stopping short of breaking it down by
each intelligence element. That can be controlled if there is a will to
‘control it.

But the people who argue against using the gross figure say that you
should not start anywhere, because once you start, it is difticult to stop.

Mur. Mivrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Prxe. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Jounson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. There has been some ex-
pressed trepidation about the GAO to make audits and then keep
secrets. I thought we ought to pursue this a little bit because I am sure
the question will be raised at a later time.

You do make audits of the NSA, correct ¢

Mr. StaaTs. Yes. On a very limited basis so far.

Mr. Jounson. Only in financial matters to NSA, but you are in the
process of expanding that{

Mr. Staars. Yes,

Mr. JornsoN. You make audits of the ERDA, Treasury, and the
Defense Department ¢

Mr. Staars. Yes.

Mr.? Jounson. And of the State Department in some intelligence
areas

Mr. Staars. That is right except for the Bureau of Intelligence and
Research,

Mr. JonxsoN. You deal with very highly sensitive matters in some
of these audits. do you not ¢

Mr. Staars. Many of them are highly classified.

Mr. Jonnson. Do you know what they have beyond top secret and Q
clearances for this?

I understand you will have people who will have top secret and a Q
clearance and they do not qualify to examine somebody’s books be-
cause somebody decides they are not qualified enough ¢

Mr. Staars. Each intelligence agency has its own special security
clearance and need-to-know requirements. The Q clearance or top

secret clearance does not necessarily give you access to intelligence
information.
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Mr. Jounson. Are there any particular types of investigations that
they make of an individual’s background beyond top secret and Q?

Mr. Staats. They make a very detailed background check. It is ex-
pensive and very time consuming.

Mr. JounsoN. When you are able to deal with these sensitive mat-
ters, these highly classified matters with some agencies, is there any
reason to assume that you could not deal with highly classified matters
in the intelligence field ?

Mr. Staats. No, sir. I see no reason why we could not do so. There
are more problems in handling such information but I do not see that
as a barrier.

Mr. Jonnson. Who can see the NSA audits outside the GAO ? What
do von.do with those?

Myr. SHarer. We are told that there are only six staff members in the
entire Congress who are cleared to receive the security data from the
National Security Agency. -

Mr. Jou~soN. Who are those individuals?

Mr. SHAFER. I can give you their names. -

Mr. JounsoN. You are talking about Members of Congress or staff
members,

Mr. SHAFER. Staff members.

Mr. JouxsoN, How about the Members of Congress ?

Mr. Snarer. As far as I know, the Members of Congress are en-
titled to receive such information on a need-to-know basis. I have
gever had occasion to furnish Members of Congress with this type of

ata.

Mr. JorrnsoN. Who decides who has the need to know?

Mr. Suarer. The Director of the National Security Agency, by
statut;.dhas a special authority to determine who should receive this
type of data.

){\)Ir. JounsoN. So we have turned it over to him to decide whether
or not he should tell us what he is doing.

Mr. SuarER. In effect, that is the way it works; yes, sir.

Mr. McCrory. Excuse my interruption. -

T want to be sure we have the name of the witness who is answering.

Myr. Staats. This is Mr. Fred Shafer, head of the GAO Logistics and
Communications Division.

Mr. JounsoN. What would be the procedure to be followed if you
found out in an NSA audit that the NSA had somehow violated the
law. there had been a clear violation of the law and its charter?

What would then be your procedure?

Mr. Staats. T am not sure we could do anything more than raise
questions as to whether there is an adequate basis for the expenditure.

The question might be whether or not the expenditure is in con-
formity with NSA’s own internal regulations,

Mr. Jounson. I do not know anything more about the CIA than
what T read in the paper, but let’s assume that NSA is involved in
assassination plots and they are hiring people to kill others. You would
discover that in the course of your audit. What would then be your
procedure {

Would you classify it and keep it secret or would you report it to
somebody in the Congress or what would happen ¢
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Mr, KeLLer. We have not actually had a case like that, but I would
visualize that we would notify the head of the agency of what had
happened and second we would notify the appropriate committees on
the Hill, at least Appropriations and probably Armed Services.

Mr. Jornso~, Thank you.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Staats, I previously asked about whether or not you had knowl-
edge of the methodology of transfers of funds. You indicated that we
should perhaps ask Mr. Lynn insofar as it would be an OMB function.
During the time you were with the Bureau of the Budget and particu-
larly that time between 1947 and 1953, did you have occasion to know
of the methods by which the Bureau of the Budget, the predecessor
to OMB, transferred interagency moneys to the CTA ?

Mr. Staars. Yes, I did. Whether that is the same procedure that
applies today, T could not say.

] I\flé. Havyes, Could you explain what that procedure was during that
time

Mr, StaaTs. In gencral terms, yes.

It was a matter of transferring from the appropriation accounts
within which the funds were made available by the Congress to the
account for the CIA. This was done after consultation with the Direc-
tor of Central Intelligence and with the President’s approval.

Mr, Hayes. Can you explain to the members of the committee the
consultation process?

For example, what would the Bureau of the Budget demand by
way of consultation from the agency head, say, for example, the CIA
or any intelligence agency with which you might be familiar?

Mvr. Staars. The agency head had to make his case. Of course, he had
to make his case even before the budget was presented to the Congress.
Sometimes adjustiments made by the Congress in the totals had to be
taken into account, In the interval between the time the budget was
submitted and until the time the appropriation was made, develop-
ments might take place that would require a change.

Mr, Hayrs. At any time did the head of the Department discuss
needs?for funds for uses which might be contrary to the U.S. Criminal
Code

Mr. Staats. We had no occasion to go into that.

Those kinds of activities, if indeed they existed. would have been
conducted under unvouchered funds in any event. We would have no
more right there than we do in GAO to go behind the unvouchered
funds.

Mr. Haves. Would it be fair to say that the agency head during the
consultation process would say we have need for funds for the follow-
ing line items and present you with a line item account and then say
we also have need for our unvouchered accounts in the following
sums? Is that a fair description?

Mr. Staats. No. There was no breakdown between vouchered and
unvouchered funds: that is a matter of internal administration. The
funds would not he line-itemed. They would be broken down into
broad categories such as collection, dissemination, analysis, and
research,
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Mr, Haves. Were there ever any questions on the part of the Bureau:
of the Budget which would further penetrate those broad
categorizations?

Mr. Staars. I am recalling from memory from a good many years
ago. In some cases we did require a detailed justification and support.
I would say in most cases that was the case,

Mr. Hayes. So those reports are extinct? Are there records we:
could seef?

Mr. StaaTs. As to whether current records are available, you would
have to ask Mr. Lynn. T would doubt very much if records of that time
are still in existence. This goes back a long way.

Mr. Hayrs. From your experience with the GAQO can you relate
to the committee any knowledge that you have of history of audits
since 1921 of various sections

For example, the famous Code and Decipher Solution Section which
was dissolved in 1929. Did GAO conduct an audit from the time of
its founding in 1921 to 1929 for that section?

Mr. Staats. Mr, Keller might be able to answer better than I. He
has been in GAO longer.

Mr. KerLer. I was not with the office there in 1929 but perhaps T can
explain this. From 1921 when the GAQ was established until about"
World War II, the GAO looked at vouchers. In other words. it was
pretty much of an eyeshade operation which really didn’t get behind
the vouchers to the substance of what was going on. I cannot speak to
your question. I guess that if we look at it, we were not really aware
what it was.

Mr. Havrs. So that those records then would really not be of much
use to us in terms of looking at techniques of classifications?

Mr. KrLrer. No. My guess is that those records are probably no
Jonger in existence. Most records of the Government are subject to a
disposal program.

T think that they probably would have been disposed of by this time.

Mr. Hayes. Thank you.

Chairman Prge. Mr. Lehman,

Mr. LenayaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

T may be duplicating some of the other questions but T want to get
it clear in my own mind. Qutside of the intelligence community, for
instance on page 2 vou state, “We have not pressed for reviews of
intelligence operations on our own initiative.” Qutside of the intelli-
gence comrmittee you do regular annual periodic audits on your own
initiative?

Mr. Staars. We do audits on our own initiative. In some cases they
are periodic, annual. or otherwise. -

For the most part, we enter into these audits or reviews in certain
areas because we think funds can bhe saved or improvements made in
operations, or because we think the Congress will have an interest.
There is a varietv of reasons, We have a planned work program with
respect to all activities of the Government. outside of the intelligence
area: we go in on our own initiative to look at certan programs to sce
if there were ways to improve them.

Mr. LeamaN. In the intelligence community you have not pressed
for these regular types of audit as you state here, On the following
page you say, “The problem is the ‘need to know’ requirements.” Is
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that one of the reasons that you do not go into those kinds of operations:
on your own initiative more ¢

Mr. Staats. I think that we have to be very frank about this. I
would like to underscore this point for the benefit of the whole com-
mittee. We have felt that the access problem was so great and the-
restrictions placed on the use of information such that we decided to-
put our resources elsewhere, where we could get greater return for the
Government. That would not necessarily be the case if our legal
authority were different. We could make a different judgment.

Mr. LEaman. That gives us an option at thisend if we can strengthen
your legal authority to the point where you could redeploy these 400-
CPA’s to get the kind of accountability from the intelligence commu-
nity that you now get from other agencies of the Government. If we
could give you the authority, you could move in that direction.

Mr. StaaTs. We could certainly do more than we are doing today.

Mr. LEamaN. My reaction to your statement, maybe I am reading it
wrong, but it seems to me that a great deal of it was indicative of a
great deal of frustration your oftice has with the intelligence com-
munity in doing the kind of auditing job you are used to doing with
other agencies of the Government. Is that an understatement?

Mr. StaaTs. You are interpreting it correctly.

Mr. Leraan. I have the permission to quote John Moss who said
when he heard I was on this committee that he characterized the CIA
as an open spigot without accountability. From what I have learned
today I guess I would be inclined to agree with him.

Thank you very much. I yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Field ¢

Mr. Frevp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Staats, there are a number of things which if GAO would supply
to us over & period of time it would be a tremendous help to us in pre-
paring our report. The first thing I would be interested 1n would be if
you couid identify some of the specific statutory changes that would
be neeced in order for GAO to be able to properly carry out what you
would consider to be a thorough audit of the intelligence community.
Second, some estimate of the manpower requirements that GAO
would need to do this.

The second area which we could use help on, and I don’t know
whether you may be able to answer or if you have standards and pro-
cedures on this, is defining what is the intelligence community as far
as the budget is concerned. We all talk about these agencies. There are
problems such as an Army base or an Air Force base where maybe 25
percent of the personnel are devoted full-time to an intelligence func-
tion, but nevertheless the base would not exist except to support the 25
percent.

How do you handle that in terms of dividing up‘an intelligence and
nonintelligence budget ¢

For example, the submarine assigned to an intelligence mission—
only a few people are actually intelligence personnel and maybe only
a few pieces of\eqltllipment are owned by the intelligence agency. How
would you treat that if you were to audit it ¢

There are things like an FBI agent doing background checks on
people applying for Federal jobs. Is he collecting intelligence or not,
according to your purposes of the budget? We are trying to use the
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budget to define for oversight purposes what is the intelligence com-
munity. Do you have that now or could you develop them for us?

Mr. Staats. We would be happy to supply answers to the best of our
ability on all of those questions you have raised.

" Mr. Fiewp. The final point would be whether you could recommend
a clearance and perhaps some physical security procedures which GAO
could institute on its own so that it would have sufficient confidentiality
and ability to handle classified information that it could on its own
be able to have its own procedures, would not be relying upon the
executive branch to give tﬁe clearances and be able to assure the execu-
tive branch that the procedures we have on the congressional side, the
legislative side, are as good as theirs and would make a strong
argument, -

Perhaps if you could again recommend the way you would go about
developing these clearances and the security procedures, and perhaps
algain we could use them in the Congress as well. We would appreciate
that.

Mr. StaaTs, That one is much more difficult but we will try.

Mr. Fierp. The final point I just wanted to clarify is that we will
request audits that you have conducted of the intelligence agencies and
we would appreciate copies of those in the near future.

Mr. Staats. Yes, sir.

[Mr. Staats’ November 10, 1973, reply to Chairman Pike, in response
to Mr. Field’s request is printed on pages 519 to 527 of the appendix.]

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Staats, you and your staff have been most co-
operative, candid, and constructive. WWe thank you.

The committee will stand in recess until 10 o’clock tomorrow
morning.

Mr. Deurums. May I ask a question of the Chair prior to
adjournment ¢

Chairman PIge. Yes.

Mr. Dernroms. Mr. Staats very eloquently stated the problem of
access to highly classified information or cryptic information in terms
of the GAO being able to adequately do an auditing job. It seems to
me that we as members of this committee and our staff are caught in
the same situation. As you recall when we drafted our security pro-
visions we had taken as a policy position that our staff would not have
to go through clearances of intelligence agencies.

Chairman Pixx. You are talking about our committee staff, not our
personal staff.

Mr. Derroys. And they would not have to sign papers from those
agencies. If the GAO has extraordinary difficulty in obtaining cryptic
information, do you think we will be able to win this fight with the
intelligence community with respect to our ability to authorize staff
to have access to cryptic information? If we do not have it we will
be just as impotent as the GAO.

Chairman P1gE. This is going to come as a great shock to you, Mr.
Dellums, but let me say we have won that fight. That fight is over. The
committee will stand in recess until 10 o’clock tomorrow morning.

Thank you.

[Whereunon, at 2:40 p.m.. the committee adjourned to reconvene

- at 10 a.m., Friday, August 1,1975.]

A}
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U.S. INTELLIGENCE AGENCIES AND ACTIVITIES

Part 1: Intelligence Costs and Fiscal Procedures

FRIDAY, AUGUST 1, 1975

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLECcT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 a.m., in room 2118,
Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Otis G. Pike [chair-
man], presiding.

' Present : Representatives Pike, Giaimo, Stanton, Dellums, Murphy,
%spin, Milford, Hayes, Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and
asten. :

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner; gen-
eral counsel; John L. Boos, counsel; Jeffrey R. Whieldon, counsel;
Roger Carroll, Jacqueline Hess, and Charles Mattox, investigators. - -

Chairman Pige. The committee will come to order.

I would ask the cameras to remove themselves from this particular
spot at this particular time.

This morning our witness is Mr. James T. Lynn, the Director of
the Office of Management and Budget.

STATEMENT OF JAMES T. LYNN, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF MANAGE-
MENT AND BUDGET, ACCOMPANIED BY PAUL O'NEILL, DEPUTY
DIRECTOR, OMB, AND DONALD OGILVIE, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR
FOR NATIONAL SECURITY AND INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Lynn, I want to thank you first of all for hav-
ing provided your statement in advance. I have had an opportunity
to look at your statement. It is a relatively lengthy statement.

It seems to me that we might expedite our processes quite a lot if
we put your statement, which all of the Members have, in the record
and proceed directly to questioning on that statement.

What would you think of that idea ?

Mr. Ly~N. I have very mixed emotions with regard to it, Mr. Chair-
man,

Chairman Pixke. I will bet you have.

Mr. Ly~nw. Because on the one hand I certainly wish to expedite the:
work of this committee as much as possible and therefore anything
we can do to serve your interests best we want to do. On the other
hand, I must say that I think that a general understanding of our
role and then fitting it into the application to the intelligence com-
munity is important,

(51)
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If T might suggest a reasonable compromise in this regard that
should take a very short period of time, why don’t I have the state-
ment before me, read in part, skip in part and hold it down to a rel-
atively short period ¢

Chairman Pixe. Do you suppose if we did that we could finish the
reading of your statement in half an hour?

Mr. Ly~w. I think so.

Chairman Pige. Mr. McClory?

Mr. McCrory. It is true that we have had the statement before us
and have had an opportunity to examine it. Qur principal interest
is with respect to the intelligence community beginning on page 8.
It might be that you could omit the preliminaries and begin on that
page and even end on page 12 as far as I am concerned.

Chairman Pikr. Mr. McClory, I want to thank vou once again for
the execellent bipartisan cooperation we are getting in this committee.

Don’t you think that is reasonable?

Mr. Ly~~. T have a feeling I am getting very strong signals from
the dais. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Lynn, very frankly. we started late with these
hearings. We are doing our best to keep them moving. I think that
vour statement is replete with substance but the substance is of no
particular pertinency to the activities of this committee. Therefore,
why don’t we do it the way Mr. MceClory suggested, you start on page
8 of your statement and wind up somewhere around page 12.

If vou would like to summarize the beginning of it and then start
reading at page 8, that will be all right.

Mr. Ly~~. T think that T can say this about the first part: Since
our process in budget review is so much the same between any agency
and the intelligence community, it was useful to describe our function
first as a matter of generality as to how we did it.

I think what we learned from the first eight pages is that it is a
rather detailed structure. It is a structure that has been used for some
time and there is no magic about it. It is one that is known as far
as the procedure is concerned to most people who are interested. With
that, and in the same interest that vou have expressed with regard
to saving time, but with an understanding that this part of the state-
ment will be, the first part will be considered well

Chairman Prke. The entire statement without objection will be
placed in the record at this point.

STATEMENT OF JAMES T. LYNN, DIRECTOR OF THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND
BUDGET

Mr. Chairman and Members, I am pleased to hbe with you today to discuss the
role of the Office of Management and Budget. I propose to discuss, first, our
general role and then focus specitically on our relations with the Intelligence
Community.

OMB’s general role is comprised of three major functions:

First, we oversee and manage the preparation of the Federal budget.

B Secc;lnd, we work with the augencies to improve the operations of the Executive
ranch,

Finally, we coordinate legislative proposals offered by the Administration and
the development of Executive Branch views on legislation pending before the
Committees of the Congress. -
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OMB BUDGET ROLE

There are four major phases in the budget process:

(1) Executive formulation.

(2) Congressional enactment.

(3) Budget execution.

(4) Post audit.

OMB’s principal role in the budget process is assisting in executive formulation
(step 1 above) and budget execution (step 3 above).

Congressional enactment is, of course, the responsibility of the Legislative
Branch, although I testify as appropriate. The post audit phase is handled by
the General Accounting Office as well as internal audit groups within the various
Government departments and agencies.

PREPARATION AND EXECUTION OF THE FEDERAL BUDGET

The President’s transmittal of his budget proposals to the Congress in January
or February each year climaxes many months of planning and analysis throughout
the Executive Branch.

PRELIMINARY STEPS

OMB staff, in cooperation with staff of the Treasury Department and the

Council of Economic Advisers, keep under continuous review the relationships

“bhetween Government finances and the economy generally. This review includes
study of recent conditions, as well as the future outlook. Consideration is given to
tentative assumptions on the economic environment, projections of revenue
expected under these assumptions, and the aggregate range of Government
spending levels.

In the late spring, the Office of Management and Budget conducts the Spring
Planning Revicw. Staff prepares estimates indicating a probable range of spend-
ing for each of the major programs and agencies for the forthcoming budget.
In preparing estimates we draw upon our knowledge of ageucy programs, agency
estimates for particular programs, program evaluation materials and informal
dizcussions with responsible agency budget and planning personnel. We also
develop information to relate program objectives to resources requirements.

Paul O'Neill and I then review the fiscal and cconomice situation, the spending
outlook, and the individual program, budget, and management issues posed in
the agency presentations. I then discuss our findings with the President, and
seek his decisions on planning guidance for each agency and department so that
they may reshape their plans and prepare their budgets accordingly. In fact, only
a few days ago the planning guidance letters for the FY 1977 budget were sent
-out.

COMPILATION AND SUBMISSION OF AGENCY BUDGLT ESTIMATES

During the next several months agencies revise their program plans in accord-
ance with assigned planning ceilings and program guidance received, and decide
upon the budget requests they wish to make for the upcoming budget. They
compile schedules and supporting information in accordance with the instructions
prescribed by the Office of Management and Budget (Circular No. A-11).

Agency budget submissions arc due in the Office of Management and Budget
bheginning in Septemhber. The submission covers all accounts in which money is
available for obligation or expenditure, whether or not any action by Congress
is required -

REVIEW OF AGENCY ESTIMATES IN THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

When the estimates are received in the Office of Management and Budget,
they are referred to ihe examiners assigned to the programs involved. All the
knowledge the examiners possess about the agency—whether based on long-run
analyses, field investigations, special studies, or conferences held with agency
officials—is brought to bear on the estimates at this time. The examiners must
be thoroughly familiar with the President’s budget policy and previous Congres-
sional action, as well as with the programs of the agency and their relationship to
activities of other agencies.
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The examiners give considerable attention to the bases for the individual
estimates: the volume of work on hand and forecast; the methods by which the
agency proposes to accomplish its objectives; the costs of accomplishments; and
the estimates of requirements in terms of supplies, equipment, facilities, and

‘numbers of people required. They review past performance, check the accuracy

of factual information presented, and consider the future implications of the
program. They identify program, budget and-management issues of major im-
ortance to be raised for discussion with agency representatives at hearings. The
earings, held in October and November, may last only a few hours for a small
agency, but often run into weeks for a large department.

After the hearings are completed, the examiners prepare their summary of the
issues and their recommendations for my review. This so-called ‘Director's
Review’’ provides an opportunity for me and my principal assistants to obtain
an understanding of the agency’s program and budzet requests, an analysis of
the significant issues involved, the relationship of the agency requests to the
planning ceiling set for the agency as a result of the Spring Planning Review,
and recommendations as to budget allowances. :

BUDGET DECISIONS BY THE PRESIDENT

Because of the scope and complexity of the budget, I and my principal assist-
ants meet frequently with the President to present major issues for his decision
as portions of the Office of Management and Budget reviews are completed during
October, November, and December. As soon as the President makes his decisions,
OMB notifies each agency head of the amounts which will be recommended to
Congress for his agency’s programs for the ensuring fiscal year. After any appeals
by the agency head to the President have been settled, OMB completes the final
preparation and printing of the President’s Budge: for submission to Congress.

BUDGET EXECUTION

The Anti-Deficiency Act requires that the Director of the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget apportion, with a few exceptions, appropriations and funds made
available to the Executive Branch. This consists of dividing the total available
funds into specific amounts available for portions of the fiscal year or for particular
projects or activities. It is a violation of law (31 U.S.C. 665) for an agency to
incur obligations or make expenditures in excess of the amounts apportioned.

The objective of the apportionment system is to assure the effective and orderly
use of available funds and to reduce the need for supplemental appropriations.
It is, of course, necessary to insure flexibility if circumstances change.

Changes in laws or other factors may indicate the need for additional funds,
and supplemental requests may have to be transmitted to the Congress. On the
other hand, reserves may be established under the Anti-Deficiency Act to provide
for contingencies or to effect savings made possible by or through changes in
requirements or greater efficiency of operations. Amounts may also be withheld
for policy or other reasons, but only under specific procedures established by the
Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act.

Progress on the budget program is reviewed throughout the fiscal yvear at
successive levels, both in the agencyv and the Office of Management and Budget.
Periodic reports on the status of apportionments are supplemented by more
specialized reports which relate accomplishments to cost. Shifts in the agency
budget plans are frequently required to meet changing conditions—to finance
unforeseen circumstances or to provide savings where the workload is less than
was estimated or where increased efficiency permits accomplishments at less cost
than was anticipated.

PREPARING THE INTELLIGENCE COMMUNITY BUDGET

I have spent some time providing the general backdrop of OMB’s process of
preparing the President’s Budget because the OMB role and process of preparing
the intelligence budget is essentially the same as that with respect to the budget
of any other Executive Branch department or agency. Let me cite a few examples
of this, particularly as it rélates to the 1976 budget process for intelligence.

1. The principal U.8. foreign intclligence activities are examined by a single
unit in OMB contained within OMB’s National Security Division and reporting
to OMDB’s Associate Director, Mr. Donald G. Ogilvie, who is responsible for
national security and international affairs. Under Mr. Ogilvie, this unit, consisting
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of a branch chief and five professional examiners, reviews the budgets of the
Central Intelligence Agency, the Defense Intelligence Agency, the National
Security Agency, and those intelllifence activities of the Army, Navy, and Air
Force that bear most directly on U.S. intelligence capabilities.

By way of a footnote, I should state that they do not examine the domestic
information gathering of the FBI or other non-foreign intelligence-related activi-
ties. They also do not examine most of the military or force-related intelligence
activities of the Military Departments that are intended for wartime support to
military forces during operations. These activities are the responsibility of other
branches of OMB. .

2. The intelligence programs are examined in the same context and in the same
time frame as are all other Executive Branch activities. The current and projected
.economic situation is considered; pertinent Presidential guidance on intelligence
is taken into account; and the effectiveness of the programs is analyzed.

3. During the 1976 budget formulation process, the Director and Deputy
Director held in-depth sessions with the Associate Director and the staff on all
these activities. Intelligence activities and programs were evaluated in June of
last year, major policy and program issues were identified, and alternative long-
range program plans were discussed. Guidance in the form of a planning target
for the Intelligence Community’s budget submission was provided to the Director
-of Central Intelligence and the Secretary of Decfense in July of last year. We
follow the same basic procedure each year.

4. After the budgets were submitted in October and reviewed by the OMB
staff, the Director and Deputy Director reviewed the total Intelligence Com-
munity budget in December. Then two meetings were held to review the issues
with the President who made the final decisions.

5. A final allowance letter was sent by the Director of OMB to the Director of
Central Intelligence and the Secretary of Defense informing them of the funds
included in the President’s budget for the Intelligence Community.

DIFFERENCES IN BUDGET PREPARATION WITH RESPECT TO INTELLIGENCE

The only differences between OMB’s role in the preparation of Intelligence
Community budgets and those of other agencies result from the sensitive classifi-
cation of the Intelligence Community budgets and the fact that part of the
Intelligence Community budget is subject to joint review by the OMB and the
Secretary of Defense.

Because most intelligence budget information is sensitive and classified, it is
not specifically identified in the President’s Budget. This is a legitimate area for
review, but it cannot be clearer that:

1. The Director of Central Intelligence, who by statute is responsible for pro-
tecting intelligence sources and methods, has determined that most of the budget
information is classified, and .

2. The Congress has consistently supported the view this classification of intel-
ligence budget information is appropriate, most recently in a Senate vote of
June 1974,

Mr. Colby can provide more detail on this matter.

As a result of the classification of most intelligence budget information, OMB,
both in its relationship with the intelligence agencies and in its relationship with
the Congress, has taken measures to protect this information, while ensuring that
the Congress has the requisite information so that it can perform its constitutional
role in reviewing the budgets of the agencies and in authorizing and appropriating
funds for these activities. For example, the Director of OMB has by long-standing
practice sent letters to the Chairmen of the Appropriations Committees identify-
ing the amount of funds the President is requesting for the Central Intelligence
Agency. These Chairmen annually have responded in a classified letter to the
Director of OMB indicating Congressional action on this request. .

I should emphasize that the classification of intelligence hudget information
.does not mean that Congress is uninformed about the cost, purposes, results, and
effectiveness of U.S. intelligence activities. The Director of Central Intelligence
testifies annually on the Intelligence Community budget before both the special
oversight subcommittees of the Armed Services and Appropriations Committees.
The Assistant Secretary of Defense for Intelligence, the Director of the National
Security Agency, the Director of the Defense Intelligence Agency, and repre-
.sentatives of the Ariny, Navy, and Air Force also testify on their budget requests

.for intelligence. _



56

The second difference in OMB’s examination of intelligence activities in com-
parison to most other nonintelligence activities is related to the OMB joint review
with the Department of Defense. For those intelligence activities of the Defense
agencies—Defense Intelligence Agency and National Security Agency—and of
the Military Departments, OMB participates in a joint review of tge budget
requests with the Office of the Secretary of Defense.

t me briefly describe this process. OMB is a formal participant in the joint
budget review and plays an informal role throughout the entire Defense program
?rﬁl budget cycle. An outline of the program and budget review calendar is as

ollows: - .

January.—The five year Defense plan is updated by the Defense Comptroller
staff to reflect decisions made in the just completed budget review.

February.—The Secretary issues Planning and Programming Guidance, includ-
ing fiscal levels, to the Services for preparation of the next five year plan. These
planning levels have historically been higher than those identified in the Presi-
dent’s Budget. While OMB has no formal role at this stage, there may be input
from the OMB Director to the Secretary regarding appropriate fiscal levels.

Marckh-May.—Based on the Planning and Programming Guidance, each Service
submits a Program Objectives Memorandum which proposes a five year force
structure and resource plan.

May-August.—The Program Objectives Memoraada are reviewed by the Office
of the Secretary of Defense staff, principally the Program Analysis and Evaluation
staff with inputs from other components of the Office of the Secretary of Defense.
The culmination of the reviews are Program Decision Memoranda issued-by the
Secretary to the Services which provide both programmatic and fiseal modifica~
tions to the Program Objectives Memoranda. The focus of the May-August
review is the whole five year period, and the emphasis is on forces, deployments
and operating rates. In general, OMB monitors the process and may introduce
or critique issues. OMB staff studies may be reviewed by Defense staff at this
time and may form a basis for Program Objectives Memorandum issues as well
as budget issues at this stage of the process. The historical OMB role has been
to maintain an informal presence, reserving a formal role until later when the
OMB Director and the President are personally involved.

September.—The Services prepare a budget submission based on Program De-
cision Memoranda guidance.

October-December (The Joint Budget Review).—The Services submit budgets
for “joint”’ review by the Office of the Secretary of Defense and OMB staff. The
joint review is unique to Defense, involving OMB staff working jointly with the
DOD staff in reviewing the Service estimates for the Secretary. The furection of
the joint review is to (a) price out decisions reached during the preceding ¥rogram
Objectives Memorandum review; (b) allow the Secretary to reconsider decisions
made in Program Objectives Memorandum cycle; (¢) introduce new program
issues. OMB program issues are formally introduced at this stage of the review
process. The decisions made by the Secretary of Defense in the joint review form
the final budget submission to OMB.

. This basic joint review procedurc is adhered to with respect to Defense intel-
ligence activities. It culminates, of course, in the final decisions by the President.

DIFFERENCES IN BUDGET EXECUTION WITH RESPECT TO INTELLIGENCE

There are also some differences in the budget execution phase that, while not
unique to intelligence activities, I wish to call to your attention.

First, it is normal practice for OMB to apportion funds based on the appro-
priation structure that is presented and approved by Congress. Since most in-
telligence activities are included in larger appropriations within the budget,
OMB does not take an apportionment action specifically tdentifiable to intelligence
activities. Nonetheless, all intelligence funds are reviewed by OMB prior to
apportionment of the larger appropriation within which they are included.

One exception to this is the Central Intelligence Agency where OMB apportions
all funds for this agency as a separate entity.

Second, reprogramming is handled somewhat differently. For a typical agency
or department, reprogramming controls are based on line item identification in
appropriations. Such identification is absent from most of the intelligence ap-
propriations hecause of security considerations. I believe, however, that in spite
of this difference, significant changes in the use of funds do not occur without our
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knowledge. In the various reviews in which OMB staff participates throughout.
the year, the intelligence agencies do report on significant changes in their activi-
ties and the financial changes to the President’s budget.

Finally, some transfers are made into certain intelligence activities under pro-
visions of the Economy Act (31 USC 686). This Act permits purchase of supplies
and service by one agency for another when it is more economical to do so. These
transfers are not formally approved by OMB. Again, there is no lack of OMB or,
for that matter, Congressional knowledge of these transfers which are reflected
in both budget submissions to OMB and budget justification material provided
to the Congress.

These distinctions in OMB practices with respect to execution do not, I believe,
materially affect the way OMB approaches its responsibilities or the way the
intelligence agencies carry out their responsibilities. I do not believe that ‘the:
types of problems that are being investigated would have been prevented by
changes in the way OMB has approached its responsibilities in execution of the
Intelligence Community budget. In the final analysis, abuses of authority can be

revented only by ensuring the integrity and capability of the people in the
ntelligence Community.

On the other hand, it is certainly possible that some revisions in Intelligence:
Community budget execution may be appropriate. For this reason, I have directed
that the OMB staff review the preseni practices, the options availahle for changes
in these practices, and the advantages and disadvantages of these alternative
approaches.

OMB MANAGEMENT ROLE

OMB's second major function is to work with Federal agencies in efforts toward
better management. _

This responsibility is carried out by assisting the Federal departments and
agencies in the development of new management systems, such as management
by o{)iectives and studies of major policy issues and management problem areas.

OMB monitors the management by objectives program with which you may be
familiar. In this program, the objectives of the agencies and departments pro-
posed in discussion with the OMB staff are actively monitored to ensure that
important agency and Presidential objectives are being accomplished.

hese functions are applied to the Intelligence Community in the same way as
the other Federal agencies and departments. OMB staff participate in numerous
studies and special reviews of intelligence activities. Director Colby has played
an active role in the management-by-objectives process.

OMB LEGISLATIVE COORDINATION

The final role of the Office of Management and Budget is to coordinate the
Administration position on legislation. On behalf of the President, OMB works
with other elements of the Executive Office of the President and with the agencies
to carry out the President’s legislative responsibilities, including agency pro-
posals, reports, testimony on pending legislation, and enrolled bills.

The legislative coordination function has several purposes:

It provides a mechanism for staffing out agency legislative proposals which
the President may wish to include in his legislative program.

It helps the Executive agencies develop draft bills which are consistent with and
which carry out the President’s policy objectives.

It is a means of keeping Congress informed (through the ‘“‘advice’ transmitted
by the agencies) of the relationship of bills to the President’s program.

It provides a mechanism for assuring that Congress gets coordinated and
informative agency views on legislation which it has under consideration.

It assures that bills submitted to Congress by one Executive agency properly
take into account the interests and concerns of other affected agencies and will
therefore have the general support of such agencies.

It provides a means to reconcile divergent agency views.

OMB'’s legislative coordination function with repect to legislation affecting
intelligence activities is no different from that performed in any other area of
Federal Government activity. For example, during the last year, OMB in con-
junction with other elements of the Executive Office of the President and appro-
priate agencies has:

1. Coordinated the Exccutive Branch position on bills affecting the tenure of
the Director of Central Intelligence and annuities under CIA’s retirement plan.
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2. Reviewed draft Department of Defense legislation affecting personnel in the
Defense Intelligence Agency and the National Security Agency; and
} 3. Initiated the legislative clearance process with respect to proposed legislation

-on the protection of intelligence sources and methods.

CONCLUSIONS

That is a brief overview of our role and the ways in which we work with the
Intelligence Community. At this time I will be pleased to answer your questions.

Mr. Ly~n. Preparing the intelligence community budget: The OMB
role and process in preparing the intelligence budget is essentially the
same as that with respect to the budget of any other executive branch
department or agency. Let me cite a few examples of this particularly
as 1t relates to the 1976 budfget process for intelligence.

1. The principal U.S. foreign intelligence activities are examined
by a single unit in OMB contained within OMB’s National Security
Division and reporting to OMB’s Associate Director, Mr. Donald G.
Ogilvie, who is responsible for national security and international af-
fairs. Under Mr. gilvie, this unit, consisting of a branch chief and
five professional examiners, reviews the budgets of the Central Intelli-
gence Agency, the Defense Intelligence Agency, the National Security
Agency, and those intellegence activities of the Army, Navy,
and Air Force that bear most directly on U.S. intelligence capabilities.

By way of a footnote, I should state that they do not examine the
domestic information-gathering of the FBI or other non-foreign intel-
ligence-related activities. They also do not examine most of the
military or force-related intellegence activities of the military depart-
ments that are intended for wartime support to military forces durin
(61?{%&0115. These activities are the responsibility of other branches o

2. The intelligence programs are examined in the same context and
in the same time frame as are all other executive branch activities.
The current and projected economic situation is considered ; pertinent
Presidential guidance on intelligence is taken into account; and the
effectiveness of the programs is analyzed.

3. During the 1976 budget formulation process, the Director and
Deputy Director held in-depth sessions with the Associate Director and
the staff on all these activities. The current and projected economic
situation is considered ; pertinent Presidential guidance on intelligence
is taken into account ; and the effectiveness of the programs is analyzed.

4. During the 1976 budget formulation process, the Director and
Deputy Director held in-depth sessions with the Associate Director and
the staff on all these activities. Intelligence activities and programs
were evaluated in June of last year, major policy and program issues
were identified, and alternative long-range program plans were dis-
cussed. Guidance in the form of a planning target for the intelligence
community’s budget submission was provided to the Director of Cen-
tral Intelligence and the Secretary of Defense in July of last year. We
follow the same basic procedure each year.

5. After the budgets were submitted in October and reviewed by the
OMB staff, the Director and Deputy Director reviewed the total in-
telligence community budget in December. Then two meetings were
gelgi _to review the issues with the President who made the final

ecisions.
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6. A final allowance letter was sent by the Director of OMB to the
Director of Central Intelligence and the Secretary of Defense inform-
ing them of the funds included in the President’s budget for the intelli-
gence community.

DIFFERENCES IN BUDGET PREPARATION WITH RESPECT TO INTELLIGENCE

The only differcnces between OMB’s role in the preparation of intel-
ligence community budgets and those of other agencies result from the
sensitive classification of the intelligence community budgets and the
fact that part of the intelligence community budget is subject to joint
review by the OMB and the Secretary of Defense,

Because most intelligence budget information is sensitive and classi-
fied. it is not specifically identified in the President’s budget.

This is a legitimate area for review, but it cannot be clearer that:

1. The Director of Central Intelligence, who by statute is responsi-
ble for protecting intelligences sources and methods, has determined
that most of the budget information is classified, and

2. The Congress has consistently supported the view that this classi-
fication of intelligence budget information is appropriate, most
recently in a Senate vote of June 1974.

M. Colby can provide more detail on this matter.

As a result of the classification of most intelligence budget informa-
tion, OMB, both in its relationship with the intelligence agencies and
in its relationship with the Congress, has taken measures to protect
this information, while insuring that the Congress has the requisite
information so that it can perform its constitutional role in reviewing
the budgets of the agencies and in authorizing and appropriating funds
for these activities.

For example, the Director of OMB has by long-standing practice
sent letters to the chairmen of the Appropriations Committees identi-
fying the amount of funds the President is requesting for the Central
Intelligence Agency.

These chairmen annually have responded in a classified letter to the
Director of OMB indicating congressional action on this request.

I should emphasize that the classification of intelligence budget in-
formation does not mean that Congress is uninformed about the cost,
}))urposes, results, and effectiveness of U.S. intelligence activities. The

irector of Central Intelligence testifies annually on the Intelligence
Community budget before both the special oversignt subcommittees
of the Armed Services and Appropriations Committees.

The Assistant Secretary of Defense for Intelligence, the Director of
the National Security Agency, the Director of the Defense Intelli-
gence Agency, and representatives of the Army, Navy, and Air Force
also testify on their budget requests for intelligence.

Tho second difference InOMDB’s examination of intelligence activi-
ties in comparison to most other nonintelligence activities is related
to the OMB joint review with the Department of Defense. For those
intelligence activities of the defense agencies—Defense Intelligence
Agency and National Security Agency—and of the military depart-
ments, OMB participates in a joint review of the Budget requests
with the Office of the Secretary of Defense.
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Chairman Pixe. Mr. Lfynn, I think that would be a very appropri-
ate place to stop because from there on you are once again getting into
a rather generalized discussion of the process. :

. Mr. Ly~w~. I would say, sir, that I would urge your reading of the
difference in the defense Krocess carefully.

I would also say that the last number of pages of this, at least to
page 19 where we bécome more general again, I believe, are specificall
related to the intelligence community, but if you do not want it read,
we won’t read it. '

Chairman Pixe. Which particular pages?

i Mr. Ly~n~. I am thinking of page 16 beginning in the middle of
le page.

Chairman Pike. Let’s skip over to page 16 in the middle of the
page and read 16 and 17.

Mr. Lyn~. Up to the top of page 19.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Lynn, it is not that we don’t like to hear yon
read the statement, it is just that most of us have seen it and arc
capable of reading it. We would like to get into the questioning.

ou start reading at page 16.

Mr. Ly~~. Mr. Chairman, if you don’t want me to read it, I won't.
It is as simple as that.

Chairman P1ke. No, sir. I don’t want the Office of Management and
Budget to feel they have been precluded from reading something they
really wanted to read. Go ahead.

Mr. Lyn~. Differences in Budget Execution with Respect to
Intelligence.

There are also some differences in the budget execution phase that,
while not unique to intelligence activities, I wish to call to your
attention.

First, it is normal practice for OMB to apportion funds based on
the apgropriation structure that is presented and approved by Con-
gress, Since most intelligence activities are included in larger appro-
priations within the budget, OMB does not take an apportionment
action specifically indentifiable to intelligence activities. Nonetheless,
all intelligence funds are reviewed by OMB prior to apportionment
of the larger appropriation within which they are included.

One exception to this is the Central Intelligence Agency where
OMB apportions all funds for this agency as a separate entity.

Second, reprograming is handled somewhat differently. For a typi-
cal agency or department, reprograming controls are based on line
item identification in appropriations. Such identification is absent
from most of the intelligence appropriations because of security con-
siderations. I believe, however, that in spite of this difference, signifi-
cant changes in the use of funds do not occur without our knowledge,
In the various reviews in which OMB staff participates throughout
the year, the intelligence agencies do report on significant changes in
their activities and the financial changes to the President’s budget.

Finally, some transfers are made into certain intelligence activities
under provisions of the Economy Act. This act permits purchase of
supplies and service by one agency for another when it is more eco-
nomical to do so. These transfers are not formally approved by OMB.
Again, there is no lack of OMB or, for that matter, congressional
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knowledge of these transfers whi:h are reflected in both budget sub-
missions to OMB and budget justification material provided to the
Congress.

These distinctions in OMB practices with respect to execution
do not, I believe, materially affect the way OMB approaches its
responsibilities or the way the intelligence agencies carry out their
responsibilities.

I do not believe that the types of problems that are being investi-
gated would have been prevented by changes in the way OMB has
approached its responsibilities in execution of the intelligence com-
munitiy budget. In the final analysis abuses of authority can be pre-
vented only by insuring the integrity and capability of the people of
the intelligence community.

On the other hand, it is certainly possible that some revisions in
intelligence community budget execution may be appropriate. For
this reason, I have directed that the OMB staff review the present
practices, the options available for changes in these practices, and the
advantages and disadvantages of these alternative approaches.

I believe that will give the highlights of it, Mr. Chairman. I do not
belicve we even approached anything near 30 minutes.

Chairman Pike. You did fine, Mr. Lynn.

Mr. Ly~~. Thank you.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Lynn, in preparing figures on what it costs
America for her intelligence-gathering activities, how do you define

intelligence-gathering activities? )
Mr. Ly~N. I am not quite certain I understand your question, Mr.

Chairman.

Chairman Pixe. Well, before we can talk about what it costs us
to gather intelligence we have to know what we are talking about.
There has to be a definition of what is to be included in and what is
to be excluded from the cost of intelligence-gathering activities. ITow
do you establish the parameters? How do you define intelligence-
gathering activities in order to determine the cost ¢

Mr. LyxN. I would say that as a matter of overall budget review
an cffort has been made to identify varions functions performed that
we believe are in the category of intelligence and then having identi-
fied those and their having been brought to us in a systematic way with
the coordination of the Director of Central Intelligence, we consider
those specific functions.

Now if you want a description of specific functions that are dene
in the intelligence community and discussion as to whether such fune-
tions to be considered in this budget or some other budget——

Chairman Pike. That is precisely what I am talking about.

Mr. Tyx~. I believe that is the kind of thing, Mr. Chairman, I
would have to say respectfully would take a closed session. Therve is
no way we can get into specific functions that are performed without
being able to classify the material.

Chairman Pike. I am not asking for a specifie function perfermed.
T am asking you how you define that which vou include as a cost of
getting intelligence. Certainly the definition is not classified.

Mr. Qatrvie. Mr. Chairman. I do not believe that it is possible in
open session, without going into specific examples of what we include
in the intelligence area of the budget, to fully answer your question.
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We can give you some rongh general ideas.

Chairman Pixe. Well, give me a rough general idea about a situa-
tion where a ship goes off on an intelligence-gathering mission.

I am not asking for specifics but how do you define what part of
the cost of that operation will be called intelligence gathering$

Mr. Lx~n, I think that what you do is take area by area of activity
and look at it and ask logically is its main theme intelligence or is it
rﬁally si) incidental to intelligence that it ought to be categorized some-
thing else.

Chairman P1xr. Do you make that determination, Mr. Lynn?

Mr. LYnN. No; we do not make this determination alone.

Chairman P1ge. Who makes that determination ¢

Mr. Ly~N. That determination is made by two different groups essen-
tially, one is the Congress of the United States in its own appropria-
tion and oversight process.

Chairman PigE. There is no way the Congress of the United States
makes that determination because the Congress of the United States
by and large does not know.

You talk about a letter which you send to the chairman of the Ap-
propriations Committee. I don’t see that letter.

Mr. Gramo. I have been on the Appropriations Committee since
1963, and I am on the Defense Subcommittee which deals with the in-
telligence community. I have never seen the letter. Up until last year,
I was never even privy to the briefings of the intelligence community.
Your statement that the Appropriations Committee has performed
oversight is just not so. Limiting it to certain Members of Congress
makes a big difference.

Mr. Ly~nn. I agree. By your own rules in the Congress, by your own
decision in the Congress, it has been decided——

Chairman P1xkk. It has been decided that a handful of men will have
this authority.

Mr. Gramo. It is not Congress who is informed. It is a certain few
Members.

Mr. Ly~nn. T stand corrected. You are absolutely right, Mr. Giaimo.

Chairman Pike. We have established that it is not Congress that
makes this determination. Who is it ¢

Mr. Lynn, Certainly the Members of the Congress who by its own
decisions have been made privy to these budgets are involved in that ;
because if they had strong objections as to what is included or is not,
T am sure that the various heads of the agencies would be told about it
and so would we. Now in the executive branch of the Government, of
course, we will make recommendations in this regard. I believe that the
Director of Central Intelligence will also make recommendations in
this regard as will the other agencies involved. Then ultimately, I
think, the decision would rest with the President, if there is a disagree-
ment amongst us or if we all agree, but, I think, there is an important
decision that should be made at a Presidential level.

Chairman Pike. I would ask my timekeeper if my time is up. I
missed the signal. '

Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. I want to commend you on your statement, Mr, Lynn,
Also, I would observe with respect to this subject that if vou did under-
take to deliver a letter to all the Members of Congress T am confident
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that it would be a violation of the trust that we repose in you with re-
spect to the secrecy which surrounds intelligence activities. I would
not want to suggest that you have been derelict in not issuing such a
letter to all the I%Iembers or publicizing it. On the other hand, I would
like to ask if it is not possibll)e under executive session or under an as-
surance of confidentiality that this committee can receive these letters
that have been delivered under the rules or practices that have been
established by committee of the Congress.

Mr. Ly~N, Mr. McClory, let me give you my overall attitude. We
want to help this committee in every way we can. Our own concern
with respect to this matter is the matter of classification of sensitive
material. In answer to your question, I believe that under the appro-
priate security arrangements, as you suggest in closed session, that this
information should be given to you. Now as to who ought to give cer-
tain kinds of information as between Director Colby and us, that is a
different matter, and is subjeet to the gencral way we do business with
agencies. Certainly as far as giving information of this kind, you are
deeply, by nature of jurisdiction and the things that you have to look
into, entitled to information of this kind. ~

Mr. McCrory. Have you supplied similar information to the Rocke-
feller Commission and to the Church committee ?

Mr. Ly~w. I will have to ask.

Mr. Qciryvie. The Church committee is being provided with that in-
formation, but it is being provided by Director Colby, not by OMB.

Mr. McCrory. What about the money left over? The funds that are
employed by CIA and other intelligence agencies are sort of secreted
or transferred around. They are in various budgets. What happens to
the money that is left over? Does that come back to the Treasury or do
you get information about that ¢

- Mr. Ocmvie. We do have information about that: yes, sir.

Mr. McCrory. You say on page 17 that vou apportion the funds of
the Central Intelligence Agency and you include that as a separate
entity so that CIA funds are different from other intelligence agency
- funds insofar as your practices are concerned.

Mr. Ocirvie. The difference, Mr. McClory, is in the apportionment
process, not in the funds themselves, because intelligence funds are
included in larger appropriation categories than the amount of the
funds themselves. They are, because of the way OMB apportions
funds, apportioned according to the appropriation-of which they are &
part. In the case of CIA, we specifically identify those funds and
apportion them separately.

Mr. McCrory. In making up the overall budget are you informed
I‘)Vi(t]h rgspect to the specific projects which enter into the overall

udget ¢

Mr. Lyw~n. I think the answer to that is that on major matters that
involve large expenditures, I would say that the intelligence com-
munity brings them to our attention and upon our inquiry brings them -
to our attention. So, I would say we have some knowledge of some
projects. We have no knowledge of others. Let me put that in context.

The same thing is true of other departments and agencies. If you
take a look at the S. & E. account of FIUD, it is a very broad account.
It is the one for employees and so on.
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I did not have OMD ask me sgeciﬁcal]y what I was doing with par-
ticular people as to what way they were going to approach this, that
or the other thing. On major projects, OMB would ask me. From
what I have been advised, not having been through this cycle myself
from the position of OMB Director except for the spring review, it is
much the same with the CIA.

Mr. McCrory. My time is up.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Giaimo. _

Mr. Gramro. Mr. Director, it is a pleasure to see you again and to
have this opportunity to talk with you. It is a far cry from the days
when you and I sat across the table when you were the Secretary of
HUD. This is a whole new ball game insofar as both of us are con-
cerned. Let me say at the outset that I for one, and I am not new to

-briefings in this area as I stated earlier, I am terribly concerned over

the inadequacy of congressional oversight and also equally concerned
over what I suspect to be the inadequacy of the executive branch over-
sight of the intelligence community.

In your statement on page 13 you said, “I should emphasize that
the classification of intelligence budget information does not mean

‘that Congress is uninformed”; you then comment on how the various

committees of the Congress, the oversight committees and appropriat-
ing committees, are apprised.

I think we made clear the distinction that must be made. It is not
Congress that gets this information; it is certain Members of Con-
gress. That is one of the problems of the present inquiry, for Con-
gress to change its ways.

Let’s consider the executive branch. You are a key area of the
executive branch, but do you sce in depth all of the budget of the in-
telligence community ?

Mr. Lyn~. Do I personally?

Mr. Gramro. OMB.
Mr. Lyn~. We have a little definitional problem at the outset but

in preparation for these hearings I went through some of the ma-
terials that are supplied to us. I must admit in the spring review, for
example, I was quite surprised at the depth.

My, Gramyo. Is that the first time you went through them?

Mr. Liy~x~. Yes, because I am a new Director of OMB. In the spring
review I went through a number of the materials. It is in substantial
depth. When T use that expression, I want to express some caution
because as was the case with HUD, you have large items for personnel,
for example, and just like with every other agency, OMB does not go
into what cach and every person or subgroup of people do within
the agency.

Mr. Giamro. While OMB may not know the particulars of the
S. & E. account or some other account at IIUD, the difference is that -

“all you have to do is pick up the telephone and ask for the figures. I

am sure that OMB, being what it is, will get them.

Mr. Ly~n~. And Mr. Giaimo, the relationship, as far as I have been
able to see is between OMB and the intelligence community, is that
OMB can do precisely the same thing with the intelligence community.

Mr. G1arao. Would they furnish you with budget items of accounts
in areas where admitted wrongdoings have already taken place?
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Mr. Ly~~N. We are talking about human beings.

Mr. Giamno. No, we are not. We are talking about governmental
agencies. .

Mr. Ly~nN. There is always an op{:)ortunity for a person in and out
of the Government to fabricate or be less than totally forthcoming.
I hope that is not a relationship between these agencies and OMB.

Mr. Giammo. If you were to telephone the intelligence community
asking for detailed budgets on former paramilitary secret wars, would
the information be furnished to you? .

Mr. Ly~N. Let me make my answer again apart from any particular
kind of activity, whether engaged in or not engaged in. That would be
that I have no reason to believe that if we asked specific questions we
would not get an answer. Let me go on and say that it might be that
in some given theoretical instance that the Director of Central Intelli-
gence might feel it is so sensitive that he would want to go to the Presi-
dent of the United States with regard to it or make me do that but I
am not aware of any such circumstances ever having happened.

Mr. Giamyo. Isn’t it so that under the law the Director of Central
Intelligence has expenditures which are exempt from the usual
scrutiny of OMB and that the mere certification of those expenditures
by the Secretary of Defense, for example, is sufficient ?

Mr. Ly~x~. I am not aware of any, sir.

Mr. OcILvie. He does have the authority to obligate funds for which
his certificate is sufficient voucher for audit purposes; nonetheless
OMB reviews all of the funds in the CIA budget.

Mr. Grano. Would he provide whatever OMB were to request? -

Mr. OgiLvik. I can think of no instance where we have not gotten
the information.

Mr. Granro. You are not answering the question.

Mr. Ly~N. We can only give you what the experience has been.

Mr. Ogilvie, who has been there longer than I have is saying he can-
not recall any instance where we have asked for information from the
Agency that they have not given us a substantive answer with regard
toit.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Stanton.

Mr, StaANTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Liynn, I would like to welcome you again as an old friend.

Mr. Ly~~. Tt is good to be here, Mr. Stanton.

Mr. StaxToN. Are you satisfied, Mr. Lynn. with the oversight per- -
formance of the administration over the intelligence community ¢

Mr. Lyx~. I'don’t know, Mr. Stanton. We have the President’s
Commission on the CIA, which has now reported. There also has been,
of course, substantial news with regard to the CIA. Your committee
and the Senate are looking at it. What I have done within my own area
of responsibilitv has directed my people to take a hard look at this
whole area with us and come to our own conclusions because I do
helieve that in light of the things that have been said and that I have
read about and have héird by way of allegations in some cases we all
better take a hard look as to whether or not we are carrying out our
oversight responsibilities within our own sphere of jurisdiction in the
right way.
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-~

Mr. StaxToN. Do you feel the GAO should play a role as an inde-
pendent arm of the Government in the accounting and auditing pro-
cedures of the intelligence community, particularfy the CIA?

Mr. Ly~~N. I must say I really have not given that a lot of thought.
As you know, the GAQ is an arm of the Congress. I can say that we
do—

Mr. STaNnTON. It is an inndependent arm. Go ahead.

Mr. Ly~x~. As I pointed out in the first 21 pages of my statement, we
do not engage in auditing generally in OMB. On the other hand, even
GAO does not andit every book and record of every department. They
do it on sampling.

Mr. StanToN., We have the testimony of the Comptroller General
that as far as the CTA is concerned, since 1962 he has been able to do
nothing in terms of any type of auditing. Do you think that that
should be allowed to continue?

- Mr. Ly~N~. I just don’t know, Mr. Stanton. I will say to you that

looking at the statutes that have been passed in this area with respect
to trying to give proper respect on the one hand to the neced for classi-
fication of sensitive documents and on the other hand a natural desire
to have outside points of checking, I think we have a balancing act
to do. I want to think about it some.

I must admit T have not given that a lot of thought.

Mr. StanToxN. T would deeply appreciate your thoughts on it if you
want to submit something later on. '

You said to Mrc Giaimo you felt there was substantial depth to the
procedures by which you examine the records of the intelligence com-
munity. Would you be able, to take a hypothetical situation, to assure
the American public that they got value for their dollar in the invest-
ment of a contract that was executed by the CIA to a particular com-
pany without competitive bid, such as the Glomar Fxplorer? In other
words, would you know of any procedure that was established to
assure that there was not some kind of deal between the company that
exccuted that contract and the people in the CIA or did the CIA submit
to OMB procedures by which they showed and justified the value of
that contract ?

Mr. Iy~xN. Let me try to answer the question broadly. Whatever the
hypothetical situation you referred to, let’s take any large project.

Mr. StaxToN. That is a large one. ~

Mr. Ly~xx. As I said, T would just as soon not get into one way or
the other any discussion——

Mr. StaxTtox. When was the first time you heard of the Glomar Ex-
plorer contract ? - i

Mr. Ly~xN. T think to get into the specifics of whether or not there is
or is not any such arrangement takes us into a classified area, as to
which T will have no comment.

Mr. StanToN. Mr. Colby released testimony on that. So you cannot
have it both ways. L

T wonld like vou to answer the question in regard to the initial in-
stance. When did von first hear of the Glomar contract ? .

Mr. Tixx~. T would prefer to answer your question by alluding to
anv large project.

M. StanTON, Fine.
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Mr, Iix~y. From what anybody has seen in the newspapers if there
were arrangements of this kind 1t was a large project. But let’s talk
about large projects of any kind, OMB will look at a large project. It
will necessarily come to 1ts attention, particularly if the project in-
volves major items of hardware.

I would assume—and Don Ogilvie can fill in further on this—that
one of the things we will look at 1s whether or not the particular project
is being acquired in the most economical way for the benefit of the
taxpayer. That is a role that OMB traditionally prepares. Is there a
cheaper way of doing something that should be done ¢

Is that fair, Don ¢

Mpr. Qcirvre. I think that is correct, yes.

Myr. StanToN. How would you make that value ?

Chairman Pixrg. The time of the gentleman from Ohio has expired.

Mr. Treen.

Mr. Treex. I have just one question, Mr. Liynn. In the budget process
what persons are involved in classifying information?

Mr. Ly~x~. In classifying material or doing work that involves
classified material ¢

Mr. Treen. Classifying information as security information—in
other wgords, not to be made public. What person is involved in that
rocess ! -

! In your budget process who attaches the labels to information, docu-
ments, et cetera, that come to your attention and that you utilize in the
budget process?

Mr. OciLvie. Mr. Treen, there are within the executive branch some
published regulations with regard to who is able to classify informa-
tion, what individuals and what specific agencies. I simply do not know
all of the agencies involved on that list at this point or all the indi-
viduals but I can give you some idea of the level of people within the
Office of Management and Budget that perform the classification func-
tion if that would be useful to you. ‘

Mr. TreeN. I would like to know that, and I would like to know
whether OMB simply acce;)ts a classification from an agency.

Mr. Ocrvie. All right. Within OMB the people within the National
Security and International Affairs section, of which I am the head.
permitted to classify information are myself and the three major
division chiefs who directly report to me. Certain other individuals
within OMB, in addition to the four of us, also are authorized to
classify information under the prescribed criteria if they have work
with classified information such as the ERDA and other areas that
are classified.

The Director is able to classify it, the Deputy Director is able to
classify it and a number of other individuals.

_ Mr. Treex. Or to declassify it, presumably. If on your level a deci-
sion is made to classify then the Director, or Deputy Director, can
declassify, right ¢ '

Mr. OcrLvie. Yes.

Mr. Lxnw, Except I would like to add that under Executive order

a particular'agency who has the operational responsibility, and that
agency’s head—say, Mr. Colby in CIA—has the primary responsibility
to put the lines around information that should be classified.



68

Our function is more or less an interpretive function as to what is
within those general guidelines to carry out within our own shop what
his overall determination has been. As you know, that authority stems
basically from statutes. ) i

So we have to mechanically perform a function on our own mz}terlal
that we are working on within our own shop. The general guidance
as to the categories of things that have to be classified comes from the
people delegated that authority under the Executive order.

Mr. TreeN. I am trying to determine whether OMB has any impact
on the classification process. . L

If I understand you correctly. If when you receive material it is
classified by an agency, you don’t reverse that, nor do you take unclas-
sified material and stamp it classified in the OMB, correct ¢

Mr. OciLvie. We do originate some classification ourselves.

Mr. TreeN. Do you have written criteria for that within OMB?

Mr. Qcrrvie. T believe they are written; yes, sir. Let me also point
out that whenever we classify a document within OMB if it is not
someone else’s document, if it is something we originated, the name
of the individual who classifies that document is written on a special
stamp on the front page which says this document has been classified
at a certain level of classification, by Donald Ogilvie in this case, and
then sets out the procedures for declassifying it according to a pre-
scribed set of schedules.

Mr. TreeN. You have written documents that set forth this classi-
fication procedure?

My, OcrLvie. Yes. -

Mvr. Treex. How many levels of classification do you have?

Mr. QcrLvie. Confidential, secret, and top secret are the standard
classification levels.

Mr, Treen. Thank you.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. Dreunuas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Lynn, can you tell
me first what security classification you hold?

Secondly, what procedures did you go through and when did you go
through those procedures in order to obtain your security clearance?

Mr. Ly~x~. T know that I hold the classifications through top secret.
In connection with the budget activities which, as I say gets into sub-
stantial detail, I was asked to sign additional documents that made
me aware of the particularly sensitive nature of the materials and what
my obligations were under the law with respect to those materials.

T believe I signed four such documents.™ "

Frankly, I think it was a useful procedure. The documents did not
say anvthing more than I would expect to do as a person in my job.

Mr. Derruas. When did you go through those procedures?

Mr. Ly~x~. Before T had my first briefings with respect to the intel-
ligence community. That was some weeks or a month beforehand, I
don’t remember which.

Mr. Derruwms. Is it a fact that of the six or so employees assigned to
the Intelligence Community Branch that three are former CTA agents
and at least two have at least 10 years’ service?

Mr. Ly~x. I believe that is true, sir.
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Mr. Deriums. Do you feel that would in any way affect the objec-
tivity of those persons dealing with the CIA and cspecially other
intelligence agencies? = . )

Mr. Ly~~. I would certainly hope it would not, sir. .

1 believe you have to look at each person for his or her own ability,
imagination, drive, and ability to-do a job. I certainly would think
that knowledge acquired over a period of years, assuming 1t 1s put to
work properly, is extremely useful. I feel that way not only about the
intelligence community, but also a niumber of other economic and social
areas. That doesn’t mean we should have everybody coming from a

iven industry or group like the CIA. And there is room for general-
1sts or I would not be sitting here this morning ; but on the other hand,
to say that a person cannot serve because he has had prior experience
with a particular agency, I don’t think that is right. I might point out
that the man on my right, the Deputy at OMB, had his start in the
systems business at the Veterans’ Administration. I don’t think I would
want to disqualify Paul O’Neill from looking at Veterans’ Adminis-
tration matters.

Mr. Devruns. I can understand that with respect to Veterans’ mat-
ters. However, the highly sensitive nature of the information with
respect to the function of intelligence community certainly raises some
critical and serious questions with respect to objectivity of those per-
sons overseeing the function. As a lay person, representative I am sure
of millions of people in this country, my first question would be where
are the priorities in terms of loyalty, to OMB or to the agency that
!:rain%d them for 10 vears, recruited them? How do you handle that
issue

I know you are talking about fine persons but what procedures do
yvou use to build in objectivity and at what point do vou evaluate
whether or not that particular person or those particular persons are
being subjective or that their preliminary loyalties are to the company
rather than to OMB and to its overall function that you have?

Mr. Lyx~. You do as exhaustive a job as you can in the recruitment
process and you continuously look at a person’s judgment on various
matters to see where loyalties are,

I don’t limit that to the CIA. When I was in the Commerce Depart-
ment and had people that came from the business side, I would always
look at it the same way. I will say my general experience in the 614
vears that I have been in this town is that although there may be ex-
ceptions—and there are always exceptions—the general thing I find is
that when people come from a given sector, they are kind of like
Caesar’s wife, if anything. To show they don’t have any bias, they will
lean over the other way. That is not always so, but if you count
majorities, that is what I have found generally.

Mr. DeLroms. Mr. Liynn, in your position with OMB, have you had
an opportunity to look at the instances of CIA—former CIA employ-
ecs working in any other agencies, and do you have any particular idea
with respect to the numbers ?

Mr. Ly~xx. T have not taken a personal look at any of that, sir.

Mr. QorLvie. If I could add to that, sir: for all agencies and depart-
ments OMDB reviews the numbers of people on detail to any one agency,
and we treat the CIA no differently in that regard.
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Chairman PikEe. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Murphy.

Mr. Mureniy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Lynn, under the functions of OMB, one of the official func